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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 14, 2020 

 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIR ALICIA NOVI, called the Public Hearing and Regular Meeting 

of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 o’clock, 

p.m. via WebEx teleconference, with the following members 

participating: 

 Erica Byrne, Theodore Cabata, Joseph LaPorte & Steven Walowski   

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian & Mike Scavetta 

 Staff: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

   Robert Phillips, Director of Planning & Community  

  Development         

   Paul Bedard, Assistant Town Attorney 

      

 Absent: Alternates:   Ryan Rogers & Anthony Mazzarella, III 

  

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

ALICIA NOVI, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting as submitted.  Mr. Walowski seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 

   

 Mr. Cabata explained the procedure of the meeting.  Should your 

appeal be approved after presentation, file it with the Town Clerk’s 

Office as soon as you receive formal approval by mail. 

 Paperwork needs to be filed before you start any work. 

 You have one year to begin your project. 

 The Zoning Board of Appeals is a supermajority vote board.  You 

will need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 
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 All public hearings held this evening will be voted on tonight.  

As stated earlier, you will need a supermajority of four to one to 

approve your appeal. 

 Everyone is invited to stay for the regular meeting to hear the 

decision on the presented appeals. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

  

 A. APPEAL #6467A, Application of Lee M. Levesque for a 

variance to allow the garage to be a different exterior material than 

the house under Sections 2-07.G & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 439 

Mill Street, property of Lee M. & Susan E. Levesque in an R-12 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  If the person who is here to speak on that 

appeal, if you’d like to unmute yourself and state your name and 

address for the record, please. 

 MR. LEVESQUE: Hi!  My name is Lee Levesque and my address is 

754 Savage Street in Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Go ahead with your presentation, sir. 

 MR. LEVESQUE: So, currently the house --- all the homes on Mill 

Street are mostly brick exterior.  And, so, we are looking to a garage 

in the rear because our building was damaged in the storm.  And, that 

one that was existing was metal. 

 Now, we are looking to just replace the building with a different 

exterior other than brick because it is expensive to do it.   

 And, in touring the area, I did not see any brick garages.  They 

are all made of different construction.  So, I don’t know if this Code 

was recently changed.  So, I am just not sure of it. 

 So, I am looking for a variance to change the material other than 

brick. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any questions from the board? 

 MR. LAPORTE: I have a question for the applicant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go for it! 

 MR. LAPORTE: In the picture I’m looking at, is that the garage 

you are going to put in on your property? 

 MR. LEVESQUE: What I indicated on the application is that I 

would, because they are all red brick buildings on Mill, I would try 
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to keep it the same color and that’s a true representation of what the 

finished product would be. 

 MR. LAPORTE: But is this the garage, actually the garage you 

are going to put on? 

 MR. LEVESQUE: Yes.  That’s one --- that’s coming from the 

company who is going to build it.  That’s exact color, you know, 

scheme and everything that I am looking to do. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I just want to make a comment that there’s 

probably about 60% of the garages up there that are all -- they’re not 

brick.  They’re probably made out of steel.  I would say about 60%. 

 MR. LEVESQUE: Correct.  There are some that’re vinyl sided, as 

well.  But I did not see any that were actually brick. 

 THE CHAIR:  (Inaudible) either. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Mr. Chairman?  A question? 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: In terms of the size of the structure there are 

not issues requiring the variance, correct? 

 MR. LEVESQUE: No.  There’s not size problem.  I’ve already 

spoke to the zoning department and the only issue is the material.  

So, there is no issue with size. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, in other words, everything is within Code or 

within the existing rules and regulations.  It is just that the 

material you would like to use is not listed as one of the approved? 

 MR. LEVESQUE: Correct.  That’s the only issue that we are 

looking for a variance for.  Other than that, we are good to go with 

the building department. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any other questions? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Madam Chair? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I just want to state that this is a replacement 

from one that was storm damaged.  It’s not a brand new one that wasn’t 

there before. You can take that into consideration. 

 THE CHAIR:  Gotcha.  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Was the other one also a two-car garage? 
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 MR. LEVESQUE: The other one was similar to a one sized garage 

size.  But it didn’t have an overhead door.  It just had doorways on 

it.  It had the double swing door on the face of it, but it was just 

the size of a one car. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, was that also, what was the material of the 

original garage? 

 MR. LEVESQUE: It as steel. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, this one is going to be a two car with two 

garage doors? 

 MR. LEVESQUE: Correct.  Yup. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions from the board? 

 (No response) 

 All right. If you want to go ahead and unmute everybody.   

 Sir, do you have anything else you’d like to say in favor of your 

appeal? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.  Is anybody here to speak in favor of this appeal, as well? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anybody here that opposes this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 All right.  This appeal is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6468A, Application of DGP Rental Properties, LLC 

for an appeal of the ZEO’s decision regarding 920 Marion Avenue, 

property of DGP Rental Properties LLC in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  If I could have the person who is 

here to speak for the applicant unmute themselves and state your name 

and address for the record, please. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: Thank you.  My name is Peter Olson.  I’m an 

attorney with an office in Bethel at 275 Greenwood Avenue.  I am here 

tonight on behalf of DGP Properties, the property owner and the 

appellant. 

 What we are talking about is 920 Marion Avenue.  I am going to 

share my screen. I hope it will work. 

 (Pause) 

 There we go.  I hope you can see that. 

 This is the Google Street Map view of the property that we’re 

talking about --- right in the middle. 

 The appeal before you tonight is an appeal of a cease & desist 

order issued by Robert Phillips, Director of Planning & Community 

Development for the Town.  Dated August 14th, 2020.   

 Appeals are governed by General Statutes 8-7 and they require the 

officer from whom the appeal is taken transmit to the board all 

paperwork constituting the record on which the action appeal from was 

taken.  As an administrative matter, I’d like to ask that the board 

identify any papers it received from zoning enforcement officer that 

would constitute the record. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, would you like to speak to that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Rob, are you on that at all? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. WALOWSKI: I didn’t hear that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: We have received for the record all of the 

individual photos and background information that was distributed to 

the commission. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: Okay.  We have attached the cease & desist order 

itself to the appeal.  So, I guess I am assuming the board has that. 

 But I just wanted to be sure that there were no other notes, 

memorandum of conversations, letters, anything else that would be part 
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of the record --- that led up to the issuance of the cease & desist 

order. 

 So, I guess the answer is no there is not anything else.  I am 

under the assumption that the order is it. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Rob Phillips, Director of Planning, I’m on the 

call.  Yah there was nothing else other than what was in the file when 

the cease & desist was issued.  The only other correspondence I 

received was from, I believe, you Attorney Olson, with questions you 

wanted to qualify.  I did call back, just for the record, but we never 

connected. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: Okay. So just to be clear, there is no other 

document that I need to address that I don’t know about.  So, okay, 

great. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Correct. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: So, the property that we are talking about, 920 

Marion Avenue, is a single-family home.  It’s in the R 20/25 zoning 

district.  It’s on a half-acre of land and it was formerly a 

commercial preschool which is why it looks the way it looks.  As you 

can see on the left and the right there are more traditional single-

family homes and this has a little more commercial look and feel to 

it. 

 The cease & desist order dated August 14, 2020 states --- if I 

can bring that up for you.   I have to rotate my view. 

  “This is the cease & desist order based upon complaints 

 received and review of a posting of this property on Air B & B, 

 it appears that you are allowing the property located at 920 

 Marion Avenue to be used as a boarding house. 

  Please be advised that this is a violation of Sections 

 2.02B and 3-01.2F.10 of the Town of Southington Zoning 

 Regulations.” 

  

 I have attached those sections of the regulations to the 

materials that I submitted to you today. 

 Section 2.02B refers to definitions that begin with the letter B 

and again the relevant one is boarding houses.  

  “A dwelling, part of which is occupied by the owner or 

 tenant of the building as his principle permanent residence in 

 which room and/or board is offered or provided for compensation 

 to three or more persons.” 
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 Second, Section 3-01.2F.10 requires a special permit in the 

various residential zones for a boarding house, although the zones it 

is allowed in do not include R 20/25. 

 Somewhere up here in the material that I submitted to you is that 

section for the definition section.  There it is: 

  “Boarding or Rooming Houses restrict the letting of rooms 

and furnishing of board in a dwelling unit, may be permitted by 

special permit in these three zones.” 

 No question, we are not in those zones. 

 THE CHAIR:  I have a question:  Does your client actually 

live in the house? 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: No.  He does not.  That’s argument number one, 

Madam Chairwoman, as to why we are not a boarding house.  But we’ll 

get down to that when he speaks.  I have a couple of more things to 

get through. 

 The only alleged violation in the cease & desist order is that we 

are a boarding house.  And, frankly, the property is let as a single-

family home, only.  One unit, one home, one family, one person at a 

time. 

 It is being let on a short-term basis using popular websites as 

referred to in the cease & desist order.  But there is no division of 

the home into separate dwelling units, into rooms.  There is no board 

provided.  Simply it is a single-family home that is being let on a 

short-term basis. 

 There are two kitchen facilities in it and we will explain why 

that is in a moment. 

 But it only is ever let as a single home. 

 Jeff Dyer is here.  He is principle of DGP Enterprises, LLC, the 

owner and the appellant.  And, I’d like to have him discuss how the 

property is being operated to establish that we don’t meet the 

criteria of a boarding house and in fact all we are is a single-family 

home. 

 Jeff? 

 MR. DYER:  Hi, everybody. Thanks for taking the time to talk 

with us tonight.  I know you guys probably (inaudible).  So, I am 

Jeff.  I am a principle at DGP Rental Properties and the owner of 920 

Marion.  That’s the property that was formerly a commercial preschool. 

And, that’s why it looks the way that it looks. 

 We purchased it on April of 2020 and proceeded to renovate the 

property and began leasing it in July of 2020. 
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 I do not live there.  My residential property is 66 Vicky Lane.  

And, I am a resident of Southington.  My wife and I are also local 

business owners.  She owns Alexa J Hair Studio and Makeup Bar in 

downtown and I own (inaudible). 

 So, I do not live at 920 Marion.  And, the house itself is a 

four-bedroom house.  It was built, I think, in the 1950’s.   And, it 

has had multiple renovations done to it.  Additions.  It is a three-

bathroom house and it has --- because of the previous preschool, it’s 

a unique house.  So, we converted the preschool portion of it into a 

great room where there was previously a kitchen for the preschool 

which is why we just put the new cabinets in and just redid that 

space. 

 The rules for the executive rental are strictly enforce and it to 

ensure quiet occupancy.  I can’t describe how tight my rules are.  I 

mean, it is meant to deter any bad potential group from booking.  It 

is so important that I please the neighbors and, you know, it’s really 

not something that I want to deal with.  I’m just going through my 

notes here.  I don’t want to miss anything because this is really 

important to me. 

 (Pause) 

 So, I have the listing, the rental set up so people can’t 

instantly book.  It actually makes things more difficult for me but 

also better for me because, like a hotel, you can instantly book the 

hotel, but with me, you have to ask for my approval and I have to make 

sure that you are also a really good fit for the unit. 

 I probably deny about 90% of the inquiries that I get because I 

don’t want to have any problems.  And, some of my neighbors are or 

talking to you guys about how nice of a place it is and how there 

haven’t been any problems.  I am doing the best that I can to keep 

them happy and it is very, actually, a quiet place. 

 I only allow 25-year olds and up as a group unless it is a family 

coming in to stay.  So, it prevents the parties and, you know, 

nonsense from happening, in my opinion. 

 Fifty percent of the stays are people coming to stay for work 

related purposes.  So, they’re coming in from a different state to 

work with a local business which is a great plus for our economy.  The 

other 30, plus, percent are here to visit loved ones to celebrate 

birthdays of loved ones and to see new born babies and attend sadly 

funerals. 

 And, it really helps them to be able to afford to come because if 

you have say four bedrooms and you need eight private spaces, you’d 

have to rent four hotel rooms and taking the house itself would make 
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things a lot more affordable.  People would be able to cook there and 

they don’t have to drive to eat.  So, they can save money on that. 

 I don’t want people to think that just because the Air B & B on 

DE fashion Street has sex parties and has tried to get away with giant 

events to make a ton of money that every Air B & B will be like that.  

That specific property has put a bad name on Air B & B in the area.  I 

want people to know that 99 percent of Air B & B’s are not like that. 

 In Southington, Air B & B’s are used for the above reasons stated 

and rarely does someone feel like a Southington place to come and 

vacation, but it’s not a place to come and vacation.  Yah, there is 

Lake Compounce which isn’t far, but they’re coming for that.  Most 

likely a family or even multiple families to find an affordable 

alternative to a hotel so they can all stay together and be able to 

justify even coming. Because that is not a cheap vacation. 

 I’m also not sure if this helps, but through COVID, first 

responders, people quarantining from families, front liners and 

essential workers, when they needed to space to quarantine from their 

family, I was helping throughout other properties that I have to be 

able to keep their loved ones safe. 

 I also helped realtors provide families with a place to call home 

when they sold their house and had to wait for their forever home to 

close.  Whether they’re coming from a different state or just moving 

within the area, this is a huge help. 

 And, then the rental history submitted to demonstrate it has only 

ever been rented one space or the other and never both for different 

purposes.  There is no overlap.  

 So, if you look at 9 and 10, they are essentially the same 

listing.  So, 9 is the house itself minus the great room.  And, you 

can book 9 if you want to have a more affordable stay and I just dead 

bolt off #10.  And, then if you want to book 10, you will get the 

great room as well as the main house. 

 As far as the neighbors go, everybody in the surrounding houses 

have said it has been totally fine and two of the three are actually 

on the call.  Curt Bass, which is the neighbor to my right, looking at 

the house, he said he is totally fine with it.  But he actually had to 

work.  He works nights. But he said he is happy to send a letter to 

give his consent. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: Thank you, Jeff. 

 I just want to emphasize and please correct me if I am incorrect, 

but there are two listings? 

 MR. DYER:  Yup. 
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 ATTORNEY OLSON: And, it is not possible to have two different 

people leasing them at the same time.  That’s correct? 

 MR. DYER:  That is absolutely correct.  Yah. So, you can 

only rent #9, which is the main part of the house minus the room that 

you see on the screen on the left.  That is the great room. 

 So, if you wanted to rent #10, you get the whole house.  If you 

want to rent #9, you get the house minus the great room. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: We submitted as part of our materials a copy of 

the listings yesterday as they show on the Air B & B website. 

 We also submitted a complete rental history of the property 

beginning in about July which is when the renovations were complete 

and we were able to start renting it.  As you can see from that rental 

history there has never been a situation where there is one person on 

each side.  It is always only one person at a time. 

 So, to summarize, the definition of a boarding house and what 

would make this a boarding house instead of simply a single-family 

home that is being let, it requires under your regulations that it be 

owner occupied.  And, it is not. 

 And, it requires the letting of rooms and this is not what we’ve 

done.  It’s not subdivided into different rooms.  You can rent the 

whole property or not at all. 

 So, we think that the definition that is attempted to be applied 

to us through the cease & desist order is not applicable and therefore 

the board should reverse the cease & desist order. 

 I’m happy to answer any questions the board has. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I have a question for the applicant.   

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead, Joe. 

 MR. LAPORTE: You’re in a residential zone.  And, you’re 

running a business.  And, I would think that you need a special permit 

to run a business there. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: Well, I think the characterization of rental 

property as running a business is not entirely accurate.  There is not 

a significant difference between renting a single-family home to 

somebody for a year, for a month, for a week or for a day.  It is a 

question of what is the use.  It is a single-family home. 

 MR. LAPORTE: You are not renting it. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: I’m sorry?  

 MR. LAPORTE: Is this like a Bed & Breakfast? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – October 14, 2020 
 

11 
 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: It is simply renting the space as a single-family 

home.  There are no meals provided.  Yes, we clean up after they 

leave, but you would do that with any tenant who moved out at the end 

of their lease. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Madam Chair, I have a question that I’d like to 

staff. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MS. BYRNE:  And, that would be, I understand from the points 

that have been made that it doesn’t qualify as a boarding house, but I 

am wondering, you know, from Dave or from Rob, whether or how it 

doesn’t fall under the definition of a tourist home, which is also 

described under that same regulation. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Rob Phillips, Director of Planning.  I can step 

in here and just kind of layout the reasoning in the case that is 

before you right now. 

 Let me begin by just stating that we responded to a complaint 

here.  We are not out there actively perusing Air B & B, VRBO and 

looking for these issues in the community.  But we did respond to a 

complaint and with enough evidence we can’t turn a blind eye towards 

it and just disregard it out of hand. 

 So, there was enough evidence there that when we looked at our 

regulations, we see under Section --- one second.  Let me pull it up.  

 (Pause) 

 Section 3-01.2F.10, it literally states tourist home and boarding 

and rooming houses are restricted to the letting of rooms and 

furnishing of board in a dwelling unit maybe permitted for not more 

than six persons provided that central cooking facilities – and so 

forth – and then it ends that – the section ends that tourist homes 

and boarding and rooming homes shall be restricted to the Residential 

R-12, Residential Office (RO) or Residential High Density (R-HD) 

zoning districts. 

 You already heard that from the appellants attorney. 

 Now, looking at the definitions, obviously we quoted 2.02.B which 

is a definition of bed and breakfast and boarding house. It should’ve 

also included “T”.  The tourist home. A residence in which the owner 

offers overnight accommodations to not more than five transient 

persons for compensation. 

 Now, you see the definition, no more than five and in the actual 

definition of the boarding house, rooming, bed and breakfast, so to 

speak, is six. In this case we would be go to the more stringent which 

is five.  And, that’s what we have for regulations.  
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 Now, our zoning regulations are permissive by nature.  So, 

therefore, if you want to come in and make Stanley Sprockets, it is 

not explicitly listed in the regulations as an approved use and it is 

not deemed a similar use to anything else, it is essentially 

prohibited.  That’s fairly well known as our town attorneys offered 

opinions on that same topic.   

 So, in this case, we obviously have nowhere where Air B & B is 

listed. So therefore, we have to look at the next closest definition 

which would be a tourist home which then bring us back to Section 3-01 

which would mean that you need to get a special permit but you can 

only do it in the three zones that are listed. 

 Is this particular use, anything like the one we have on DE 

fashion?  Certainly, I don’t see it that way.  You know, can you rent 

a home to somebody?  Some other family?  Absolutely.  But we are 

talking about short term rentals which you know, seems to fall under 

those definitions.  That’s our case. 

 Of course, you are going to hear their side, our side and you, 

acting in your quasi-judicial capacity will make a decision on whether 

you support, override or modify in some way. 

 Dave, do you have anything more to add?  That is all I have on 

this. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes, that’s it, Rob. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, if we were to find that, while we may not 

agree that it was boarding house, but we felt that it could have been 

denied as say a tourist house, would that be --- would we be able to 

make that finding or no?   Would we be able to amend this so that it 

was, you know, denied as a tourist home? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Well, I’d probably defer to either Rob our 

Counsel on that.  It would have to be specifically stated that we’re 

referring to the regulations as a blanket coverage for the basis of 

denial which I think we can because it refers back to each section. 

 THE CHAIR:  That would be a de novo review as well taking 

into account all of our statutes. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Rob Phillips, again.  When you look at Section 3-

01.2F.10, it specifically references different terminologies.  So, in 

any regulation in the zoning regulations, you go and look for a 

definition.  And, it may not be there. In that case maybe you go to a 

dictionary.  But you know, if the definition is there, I mean, you 

know, we referenced 2.02T and 2.02B, but either way we find a 

definition for tourist home in the regulations once you leave that 

section. 
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 So, to me, I mean, it is all under the same umbrella.  Maybe our 

town attorney has a different opinion.  I’m not sure if he is on the 

call at this point. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, if we were to say that after a de novo 

review of all evidence presented, we would like to include you know, 

the definition, 2-20T, as well, we can include that? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: It is the regulations as they are written.  In my 

opinion. 

 THE CHAIR:  No problem. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, I have a question.   This is Commissioner 

Bohigian.  Rob?  The travel stay house that they’re talking about, it 

is permitted in that area but up to only five people, correct? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: A tourist home up to five people.  If you 

consider it a Bed & Breakfast or a similar boarding house, it would be 

up to six.  But again, the common denominator is that those --- any of 

those are only allowable in those three zones. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Okay. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Under special permit. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, that is not even in the zone and per the 

person that’s asking for the variance, um, it says:  Sleeps 10. 

 So, even if it did, it is over the limit for a tourist home. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Rob Phillips, again.  It is a situation, you 

know, where there is some accommodation for this type of a use under 

specific requirements in only three zones. So, if you are not in the 

zone, you can’t do it, anyway. No matter what. 

 Now, obviously, a change in regulations May be warranted or some 

kind of an ordinance of some sort by the town that would provide an 

ordinance for Air B & B uses.  But we don’t have any of that. 

 So, at this point in time, I just didn’t see any mechanism here 

that would say to the person complaining yah, this is totally fine.  

It is permissible under the regulations because it’s not in that zone. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Any other questions from the board? 

 (No response) 

 All right.  Anybody else here to speak in favor of this appeal? 
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 SPEAKER:  I am. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, Ma’am.  If you will state your name and 

address for the record, please? 

 But before we do that, I am going to ask that the Attorney stop 

sharing so that we can see a little better. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: Good idea. 

 If I can figure out how to stop sharing, I’d be happy to do so. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  All right, Ma’am.  Go ahead and state your name 

and address for the record, please? 

 MS. QUINLAN: My name is Susan Quinlan and I live at 910 Marion 

Avenue which is the yellow house to the left in the picture that was 

originally shown.  So, I am the most immediate neighbor here this 

evening. 

 Given the way the houses are designed, I am also the person most 

impacted by any visitors or people who stayed there. 

 I don’t really have a problem with it.  All of the people who 

have been there while I’ve been home have been very courteous.  

They’re very pleasant.  Hello.  How are you?  And, they stay where 

they are supposed to stay. They follow the rules.  Jeff has set a lot 

of rules down.  And, they follow them. 

 Really, I would ask that you approve whatever particular legal 

thing is being asked for here, either a variance or whatever, and 

allow it to continue.  

 It’s a beautiful place and I am fully for it.  I have no issues. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Thank you. 

 Do we have any questions for Ms. Quinlan? 

 (No response) 

 SPEAKER:  I’d like to say something in favor, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead and state your name and address for the 

record, please? 

 MS. MANCINO: Erin Mancino, 26 Old Mill Road, Plantsville.  I 

am a real estate agent in town who happened to see this property to 

Mr. Dyer.  

 I just want to say that I have used his Air B & B here several 

times for clients that were caught a few days, even up to a week of 

where they didn’t have anywhere to go.  They had a family.  They had a 
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pet.  And, it is a very convenient way for many real estate agents in 

town and out of town to be able to house their clients when they close 

on one home and they have a gap before they can get into their next 

home. 

 And, I want to say that everyone has had a wonderful experience.  

Jeff does have really tight rules.  And, people abide by it. 

 But it is really a convenience.  It’s nice to have that kind of 

business in town where you can count on somebody providing a home 

atmosphere and not a hotel, but a home atmosphere for them to land for 

a couple of days.   

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Anything else you’d like to add or 

are you all set? 

 MS. MANCINO: I’m all set. 

 SPEAKER:  Can you hear me? 

 THE CHAIR:  Hold on one second, sir. 

 Are you here to speak in favor? 

 SPEAKER:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I am going to ask that people move to speak after 

I say is there a person here to speak in favor so we don’t bounce back 

and forth. 

 Go ahead, sir.  State your name and address for the record, 

please. 

 MR. PATENAUD: My name is Larry Patenaude.  I live across the 

street at 921 Marion Avenue.  And, I just wanted to support Jeff and 

say that we don’t have any problems, any complaints.  I am next door, 

across the street, actually. 

 So, I am just here to support Jeff and say that we haven’t had 

any problems, at all. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Thank you, sir. 

 Is there anybody else here to speak in favor? 

 (No response) 

 All right.  Is there anybody here opposed to this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 All right. If not, this appeal is closed. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: I’m sorry?  If I could have an opportunity to 

respond to the commission’s discussion, I would appreciate it. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Sure.  Go ahead. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: Thanks.  So, before you close the hearing, I just 

want to make a couple of clarifications.  What we have before you 

tonight is an appeal from an order issued by the zoning staff.  It is 

not a variance request. 

 Our position is this is a single-family home which is permitted 

as of right in the zoning district without any permits required except 

obviously a zoning permit and CO and all of that. 

 It is a single family.  And, that’s it. 

 The question of whether it is a tourist home may be an 

interesting question, but it is not what is alleged in the cease & 

desist order as something that we have violated the regulations about. 

 The cease & desist order, the four corners of which are before 

you tonight, state that we are using it as a boarding house.  That is 

factually incorrect. 

 The only choice you have unless there is evidence to the contrary 

is to reverse the cease & desist order. 

 If the staff feels there is a further cease & desist order that 

may apply, I don’t want to invite one, but that’s a right that the 

staff has although I’d hope they would discuss it with us before 

taking such action. 

 You are entitled to review cease & desist orders on a de novo 

basis. Essentially what that means is we have to create a new record 

of a hearing.  That’s why I asked the question at the beginning as to 

what record has been transmitted to you by the zoning staff and there 

is none except for this order itself.  There are no additional 

documents of evidence presented by the staff to support the order.  

The only evidence you have before you in this de novo hearing is that 

we are not a boarding house. 

 So, I don’t think it is appropriate for the board to decide to go 

outside the four corners of the order and say here is another 

regulation we think you might be violating so we are going to uphold 

the cease & desist order that should not be upheld. 

 THE CHAIR:  I have a question for you quickly on that.  And, 

in Section 3-10, it does say:  tourist homes and boarding and rooming 

houses restricted to the letting of rooms and furnishing of board. 

 So, it does cover tourist homes in Section 3-10.  That is 

actually stated as one of the reasons.   

 So, I am not sure that this is covered within the four corners as 

is stated in the reasoning why you should not be allowed. 
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 ATTORNEY OLSON: My response to that is that the very first 

sentence of the cease & desist order says using it is a boarding 

house.  And, so it then brings in 3.10 because that says boarding 

house.   

 If it was intended to issue a cease & desist order because we 

were operating as a tourist home, it should say you are operating as a 

tourist home, not just it happens to be in the same section. 

 Now, I will address the tourist home argument because I think 

there are some reasons why it is not a tourist home.  But frankly, as 

your Planning Director said, maybe the zoning commission should be 

looking at the regulations on this topic. 

 In Section 10, it specifically brings tourist homes, boarding and 

rooming houses into one category, restricted to the letting of rooms 

and furnishing of board.  And, we don’t do either those things, 

either.  So, we don’t need a special permit under Section 10. 

 Then, finally, the definition of transient, I think is being 

assumed by almost everybody on this call, when there is no definition 

in the regulations.  Now, there are definitions in the statutes that 

relate to landlord/tenant law and whether or not you are subject to 

those laws if somebody stays longer than they are supposed to. 

 There is an exception for hotels, motels and similar lodging in 

the statute.  However, we don’t think we fall into that category.  So, 

we think we are subject to those landlord/tenant laws and therefore we 

do not have transient residents coming in.  We don’t have a safe 

harbor for transients, I guess, is the bottom line because we are not 

a hotel or motel. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you’d have to go an eviction court and you’d 

have to serve a stay --- 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: I think that is correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m --- as somebody who works for the courts and 

has been there for thirteen years, I’m not so sure that’s --- 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: There is statutory provisions for weekly rentals.  

There are statutory provisions for monthly rentals.  And, if that’s 

what you are, then --- and, frankly, motels and hotels are subject to 

it, as well, if they rent to somebody on a longer basis than just a 

typical safe harbor. 

 It is a real problem that Air B & B isn’t interested in figuring 

out.  The legislature has been working on a couple of bills in the 

last couple of years to try to address it but nothing has gotten 

traction, yet. 
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 But because those provisions are in the statutes, I think that we 

can assume that we have transient residents and therefore we are a 

tourist home. 

 THE CHAIR:  If somebody stays for a night, would that be the 

definition of transient?  Somebody that is passing through? 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: What about four nights?  What about a week?  You 

now there are specific statutory provisions that allow for weekly 

rentals.   That’s a very common rental in the cities.  You rent every 

week. 

 THE CHAIR:  You are charging by night.  You are not charging 

by week. 

 It’s not even a slightly longer-term rental.  This is a nightly 

rental.  Kind of like I could walk into any of the hotels on West 

Street and rent by the night. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: But this is the problem that we have an Air B & 

B.  When I say we, I mean my client and his business. Somebody could 

rent this for a week, a month or a year.  All they’ve got to do is pay 

the rate. And, then it is a rental and we are subject to 

landlord/tenant laws just like everybody else. 

 So, in that context, we can’t have a situation where there are 

some months, we’re a tourist home and some months we’re not.  We 

either are or we aren’t. 

 So, we think that those possibilities preclude the defining of 

our guests, our tenants, as transient and take us out of the 

definition of a tourist home. 

 THE CHAIR:  I feel like you are trying to shoot between the 

two and say – 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: I am --- 

 THE CHAIR:  --- either as a tourist home which rents to 

people who may be passing through the area with no intention of 

staying or in need of short-term accommodations. You know, and not 

make that their current home. 

 Or, you are also trying to avoid being a hotel, as well, because 

you, you know, you don’t always rent by the night.  Sometimes they 

rent more. 

 I feel like you are really trying to narrow us into a chute that 

would be needing any sort of permit --- 

 ATTORNEY OLSON:  I am --- 
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 THE CHAIR:  -- which I am really, you know, I feel like you 

are stretching the boundaries of this original cease & desist. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON:  Well, I was with you right up until that last 

bit.  My, the point that I am trying to make is the zoning regulations 

contain definitions that don’t apply to our situation.  And, we 

shouldn’t be (inaudible) and saying this is what you are when it is 

not what we are. That is why I’m saying tourist home doesn’t apply to 

us. 

 You may want to have a definition that more specifically applies 

to us and I think that we’d welcome that discussion. 

 But, when we are talking about the cease & desist order itself, 

we don’t believe it says you are a tourist home. 

 It says you are a boarding house, which we are not. 

 I think on the four corners of that, you know, we are absolutely 

not violating that regulation. 

 THE CHAIR:  You also do rent just portions of the house which 

does to me say that it could be rented by the room because you can 

either rent the whole house with the great room or without the great 

room and it is cheaper and smaller. 

 You are locking off parts of it.  How do you get around renting 

of rooms?  Because you are renting that great room. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON:  I understand that is tricky to deal with.  

And, if it, if the situation came where both were rented at the same 

time, I think I would agree with you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just lucky it hasn’t so far. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON:  No, no.  It is not possible because the 

software to rent both at the same time. 

 So, I think the way to look at it is, you can rent the whole 

thing, you know, or if you want to pay less, we’re going to block off 

half the house and you can’t use that half.  That’s kind of the 

opposite. 

 MR. DYER:  Can I clarify that a little bit better?   

 THE CHAIR:  Who is speaking? 

 MR. DYER:  I was going to speak to clarify that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. But I think there were somebody from the 

board, as well, who is having technical issues. 

 (Pause) 

 Is there a board member who had a question? 
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 (Pause) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Yes, I do have a question.  This is directed at 

Rob.  

 Rob?  Could that house be rented out for a year in that zone? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Well, I mean, that’s the golden question.  Where 

timeframes start and stop.  You know, I don’t know all of the law, 

state statutes or anything behind that.  I was under the impression 

that there is a period of time where there would be a (inaudible) 

rights situation where you can’t evict.  Of course, we have a pandemic 

going on right now and there is are other issues there. 

 But, you know, then you get into the fact, the definition of a 

family.  So, there are a lot of gray areas here. 

 But just looking at this on face value, based upon the fact that 

we have evidence of it being rented out on a daily basis, whatever, 

however many days that may be. 

 And, there was a complaint.  We looked at the zone.  We looked at 

the definitions.  The stipulations behind 3-01.2F.10.  And, again, so 

we didn’t we may not have listed 2.02T but we 2.02B, but either way, 

3-01.2f.10 references all of the above.  

 Therefore, in my opinion, you can go to all of those definitions 

if you can find them in the regulations. 

 So, you know, it really comes down to that this is an allowable 

use under certain circumstances in three specific zones.  None of them 

are allowed in any other zone. 

 We’re kind of at an impasse.  We couldn’t say there is nothing 

wrong here and just toss it out of hand. 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE: The applicant says I rent it by the day, I rent 

it by the week, I rent it by the month.   I rent --- it can’t be all 

of that.  It’s either one or the other.  And, the stipulations you 

just read are very defining. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right, Jeff?  Go ahead.  Jeff Dyer? 

 MR. DYER:  Okay, so I wanted to clarify the rent one side or 

both sides.  So, you could never rent #10 or just the great room by 

itself.  You can only rent the house where it has the four bedrooms or 

the four bedrooms and the great room. If one gets booked, the other 

gets blocked.  So, it is either you rent #9 or you rent #10. 
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 And, then as far as the nightly stays. So, say I changed it, what 

--- if I wanted to go from one night to two nights, is that more 

acceptable?   To stay two nights? 

 MR. WALOWSKI:  I don’t think that answers the issue, Jeff. 

 MR. DYER:   Okay. 

 ATTORNY OLSON: So, renting single family homes, there is 

absolutely no prohibition in the state or in any zoning regulations 

that I am aware of that says you can’t rent homes on a weekly basis. 

It’s a short-term rental.  

 And, your planning director is right in that a lot of places are 

struggling with what this means and it means different things in 

different communities. 

 In places like Fairfield where the rentals on the shore have been 

part of the town for years, it means something different. 

 What I am trying to say is that (A) under the cease & desist 

order it says you are operating a boarding house and this is a 

violation of the regulations and we say it is not. 

 Is it a tourist home?  We don’t think it meets that definition 

for a couple of reasons. 

 If there is a second cease & desist order, we can argue about 

whether we actually meet that criteria or not. 

 You know, the question of the family size, I think comes into 

that, as well.  Which we haven’t addressed because it is fairly simple 

that we are not a boarding house. 

 But the real substance here is that there isn’t any zoning 

justification to treat short term rentals different than long term 

rentals.  It is a single-family home whether it is rented on a short-

term basis or a long-term basis.    

 And, the landlord/tenant statutes create significant barriers for 

people trying to draw those distinctions between short term and long 

term. 

 And, obviously, you know, we’d rather not have to resort to 

landlord/tenant statutes, as you pointed out, you can’t evict anybody 

anyways.  So, if somebody over stayed, we’d be in serious trouble 

here, I think. 

 But I think that is what we have to look to for the source of 

definition for transient where the zoning regulations don’t define it. 

 THE CHAIR:  But I am not agreeing transient is as defined as 

you’d like it to be.   Transient could be somebody just passing 
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through town.  If somebody really wanted to, what would prevent them 

from --- you know, if their car broke down, going on line and finding 

this place and then heading on over there. I mean.  Leaving the next 

day. That is pretty transient. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON: I agree.  But I also think it’s not as simple to 

define as being implied the zoning regulations would require. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Madam Chair? 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum.  Go ahead? 

 MR. WALOWSKI: I think we are arguing over the definition of a 

boarding house versus a transient house here.  I don’t think an Air B 

& B is bad idea for this town, but the Attorney is arguing the 

definition of the cease & desist order versus the merits of Air B & B 

in the area.  You know, it is stated in zoning that it is not 

permitted based on the number of people that the house is being rented 

to.  So, I think it is all a matter of semantics here.  We just have 

to narrow in on what we’re actually talking about. 

 THE CHAIR:  I agree with you, Steve.  Yes. 

 All right.  And, then Jeff, I believe you raised your hand.  

Would you like to speak again? 

 MR. DYER:  Yah.  Now you’ve made an example of somebody 

whose car broke down and could book the hotel or the house for the 

night, right? 

 I decide whether or not they can stay. So, if they don’t seem 

like a good fit, for example, you know, I can choose not to let 

anybody stay for five years if I don’t want to.  I can choose to only 

have a three-night minimum.  I can choose whatever I want.  I have the 

option to agree to the lease or to not agree. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Jeff, I don’t think anybody is arguing with you 

on that fact. 

 What we are talking about is whether or not Air B & B’s are 

permitted in the zone that your house happens to be in.  That’s what 

we are talking about right now. 

 MR. DYER:  But Air B & B is just a platform of marketing my 

house.  

 MR. WALOWSKI: I understand that.  But you are also leasing it 

out to, it says fourteen people, and it says no more than five or six 

regardless of what the house is called. 

 MR. DYER:  Okay.  Um, again --- 
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 MR. WALOWSKI: I feel like that’s my point. Nobody is 

disagreeing that an Air B & B is people come and go.  They come and go 

all the time.  They happen everywhere.   

 This zoning doesn’t say it applies to that piece of property that 

you own at the moment. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON:   Again, not keep coming back to the same 

argument, but the cease & desist order doesn’t say anything about the 

number of people in the building.   

 It just says:  boarding house.  This is a violation.  The 

regulations define boarding house as X.  This is only allowed with a 

special permit.  So, you know, the cease & desist order simply doesn’t 

address those issues. 

 THE CHAIR:  Joe?  Go ahead.  Or, who was that that wanted to 

speak? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Rob made it perfectly clear that it is under the 

stipulation and so did you, Madam Chairman, it is listed under that 

article. All of those articles are written on that cease & desist 

order.  It just happens to have one being highlighted as a boarding 

house, but under that statute its all the rest of them that Rob has 

already said at least three times. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do we have any further questions for the 

Attorney? 

 (No response) 

 All right.  You have no questions from the board. 

 Is there anything else you would like to say Attorney Olson? 

 ATTORNEY OLSON:  I think I’ve said it five times.  Four corners 

of the cease & desist order. That’s where we stand at this point. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. Thank you very much. 

 ATTORNEY OLSON:  Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  We will now close that appeal. 
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 C. APPEAL #6469A, Application of Ryan Development, LLC for a 

special exception for restaurant liquor service under Sections 4-

01.32A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 99 Executive Boulevard, 

property of Execwest Retail LLC in a B zone. 

    AND 

 D. APPEAL #6470A, Application of Ryan Development, LLC for a 

special exception for patio liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 4-

03.32A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 99 Executive Boulevard, 

property of Execwest Retail LLC in a B zone. 

  

 MR. LAVALLEE: If you want to hear them both, you can include 

each into the record for the other. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Let’s do them both at the same. 

 If the person who is speaking would like to go ahead and unmute 

themselves and state their name and address for the record, please. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:   Sure.  Can you hear me? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  All right.  Great!   Susan Hayes and I’m an 

attorney with Updike, Kelly & Spellacy, 100 Pearl Street, Hartford, 

Connecticut coming to you from my second bedroom. 

 (Chuckles) 

 And, I am happy to be here tonight on behalf of Execwest Retail, 

who is the owner of the retail center where the restaurant is proposed 

and Ryan Development, LLC, who is developing the restaurant and 110 

Grille which is the operator of the restaurant. 

 We have tonight with us Ken Knowles from Eaglebrook Engineering 

and also Kim Wallace from 110 Grille, who is the director of 

operations.  She will be available to answer any questions that you 

might have with respect to the operations. 

 And, I also want to say thank you for letting us just do them 

both together because otherwise it would have made for a very boring 

second hearing. 

 (Chuckles) 

 As we went through everything again. 

 As was mentioned, this is located at 99 Executive Boulevard.  It 

is part of an existing shopping center and I am sure you are all 

probably familiar with the property, but I will ask Ken just to sort 
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of walk  you through what we have out there, what the approval process 

has been and what the approval process will be going forward assuming 

that we get the special exceptions tonight from the zoning board of 

appeals. 

 Ken? 

 MR. KNOWLES: So, as Susie has mentioned, this property goes 

back when we had permitted the Target and the Lowes along with that 

northern piece back in 2007.  As part of that approval, any 

modification to the northern piece would go back to the planning & 

zoning commission.  We’ve had several different iterations of that 

site plan review.   

 Most recently in 2015, I believe, which was the Home Goods / 

Michaels small retail.  And, again, at that point, the planning & 

zoning commission requested that any future tenants come before the 

board for specific site plan modification for that tenant. So, for 

example, the CHIPS was a separate site plan modification.   

 We had another site plan modification recently in 2018, I 

believe, for this building, which is building 300.  That did not move 

forward.  So, if the board votes this evening in support of the liquor 

license, we will be making application to the planning & zoning 

commission for a site plan modification that is specific to this user. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  Thank you, Ken.  So basically, what, as I 

mentioned previously, what will be going in here is a restaurant 

called 110 Grille.  And, that is a locally owned upscale, casual, 

modern American restaurant that was basically started in 2014 in 

Chelmsford, Massachusetts.  Now they have 30 locations in 

Massachusetts, New Hampshire and New York.  They do have one 

restaurant in Connecticut that will be opening, I believe, before the 

end of the year or right around the end of the year in Canton.  This 

would be the second restaurant in the State of Connecticut. 

 The proposed restaurant, and I believe you guys all have the 

floor plan. We were told that the big plans that we had submitted with 

the application were provided to all the commission members so we did 

not plan on doing any kind of screen sharing or anything like that. 

 But if you look at the restaurant, the restaurant itself is about 

5500 square feet.  And, when you go inside the building, there is a 

lounge area, a bar, and dining area and a function room.  And, then, 

obviously, the back office and the operational section of it, the 

kitchen, the storage and that type of stuff. 

 What we are proposing is 181 seats inside.  And, then in addition 

to the inside seating there is the outside patio and we’re proposing 

42 seats in the patio area.  The patio is intended to be seasonal.  It 

will be weather dependent on when it is open. But the intent is for it 
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to be, you know, as much of a three seasonal place as it can be in the 

spring, summer and fall.   

 And, you know, as we have all learned with the COVID, you know, I 

mean these outdoor areas are almost a have to have now adays.  Because 

if you are at 25% or 50% or 0% capacity, at least you can have some 

dining outside. 

 The restaurant will be open seven days week.  Monday thru 

Sundays.  The hours will vary depending on the days, but in general, 

they’ll open at 11:30 am and then the latest they’ll be open would be 

11:00 at night.  Sundays they may open a little bit earlier so that 

they can do brunch.  The hours haven’t all been set in stone, yet.  

It’ll sort of depend operationally and also quite frankly where they 

are with respect to the COVID. 

 And, if someone has a function or if it’s like New Year’s Eve or 

something like that, they might stay open a little bit later.  But it 

really is intended to be a family style restaurant and not a hang out 

place or anything like that. 

 The servers are TIPS trained which is people who are serving the 

alcohol are TIPS trained which is --- I am not 100% sure what it 

stands for, but it is training that you get with respect to how to 

serve and when somebody is over, you know, when somebody might be 

getting over served or that type of stuff.  But it is a safety measure 

and the servers will all be trained in that. 

 I don’t know.  I mean, that is pretty much it for the description 

of the restaurant.  I don’t know if there are any specific questions 

that you have.  

 I know under your regulations in 15-05, special exceptions, there 

are certain things that we need to take into consideration or that you 

need to take into consideration when you are addressing a special 

exception application.  

 I think when you look at the three main things there, we fall 

into all of those because, you know, it’s obviously --- we are in a 

commercial area.  We’re a commercial center.  It’s a highly trafficked 

area.  It is an appropriate use for this area.  There are other 

restaurants in that area.  And, I think it would be um, you know, I 

think its kind of exciting to have a new restaurant the State. 

 I don’t know if you have any questions that you may have or any 

additional information that you would like? 

 THE CHAIR:  I have a few questions for you.  So, normally we 

do ask how many seats you would prefer to have at your bar. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:   Oh, and so in addition --- 
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 THE CHAIR:  Just an over --- there are some stipulations that 

we normally have such as the number of seats at the bar shall not 

exceed so many seats and usually you tell us how many seats. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:   Okay.  One, two, three --- I’ll count them. 

 (Laughter) 

 THE CHAIR:  We do need this. 

 ATORNEY HAYES:  I’ll have the applicant count those.  And, Kim, 

if you know off the top of your head? 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:   One, two, three, four, five, six, seven ---  

 MR. KNOWLES:  Susie?  I believe it is 29 or 30. 

 MS. WALLACE: Yes, correct.  It is 30. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thirty at the bar? 

 MS. WALLACE: Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Um, okay.  And, then there would –- would you be 

acceptable to our normal stipulation of no live entertainment or that 

it shall be limited nothing outdoors?  Say an acoustic person --- 

actually, Dave, do we give them the ability to have like a single 

performer?  Do you have live music or is that not something you do? 

 MS. WALLACE: We do.  So, what we do is, and it is not often.  

It would be especially during these times to get people to want to 

come back out and feel comfortable on our patio.  We’ll have one to 

two people singing and maybe playing the guitar.  It lasts about three 

hours. 

 In the wintertime, we’ll bring them inside so people inside can 

enjoy it, too.   

 But the level is at our discretion.  We’re the ones who tell them 

how loud it can be.  It’s very, it’s quiet music.  It’s more family 

oriented.  It is nothing rowdy.  We don’t bring large crowds into the 

patio or the dining room. It’s more something just to have people 

relax on a Sunday afternoon or a Thursday evening. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Madam Chair?  You can condition it based on no 

complaints and if they did get a complaint they’d have to appear 

before you.  Not necessarily reapply, but come before you to state ---  

 And, it is your discretion. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, okay.  So, we could allow you to have 

performances and as long as there are no complaints you wouldn’t have 

to appear before us.  But if there were a complaint, you would have to 

appear and you would lose that future ability. 
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 And, that you would know that any significant change to the floor 

plan as determined by the zoning enforcement officer would require a 

new application before us. 

 That any changes in management or permittee would also require a 

new application. 

 We do have normally that all alcoholic beverages served outside 

should be in glasses, cups, et cetra and not in the original 

containers. 

 And, that you had --- do you have those hours of operation that 

were not set in stone.  We’d like to get a firmer hours of operation 

from you because that is actually part of our outdoor permit, as well. 

 So, you know, what do you think would be the earliest start time 

and what would be the latest start time during the week? 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  I would say --- sorry, Kim.  Go ahead. 

 MS. WALLACE:  Sorry, Sue.  So, we open up every day at 

11:30 am, unless it is a holiday as in Mother’s Day or Easter and we 

offer a special brunch and then we would open up at 10:00 am. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, we’ll give you 10:00. 

 And, then your 11:00 would be your closing time or --- 

 MS. WALLACE: Friday and Saturday would be the latest and that 

would be 11:00 pm.  Unless it would be a special day like New Year’s 

Eve and then we’d want to stay open until 12:01. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. So, would you like to do 10:00 am to 

12:01pm, to cover it? 

 MS. WALLACE: Sure. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  I’m sorry.  Twelve or one or --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  Actually, that is am.  I believe it 

is 12:01.  We’ll give you am on that, I’m sorry.  I get very confused 

around the 12:00 hour. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  Oh, yah.  I understand.  The one question that 

do have for you on that is, that would be when sales of alcohol would 

stop?  Is this, you know, people are eating, they can continue to eat 

and then you close?  

 THE CHAIR:  No.  These are hours of operation.  Part of our 

dining on patios and decks is that we, number one, is the operation 

shall be limited to blank to blank.  And, that’s the hours.  Opening 

and closing times. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  All right.  So that applies just to the patio? 
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 THE CHAIR:  That applies to the patio permit, yes.  I am 

running through all of them just so we can kind of --- 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  No, that’s fine.  And, Kim?  That’s fine then.  

Because I mean, will the patio be open in the winter? 

 MS. WALLACE: No. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  No.  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, just a reminder that the approval is good 

for one year renewed annually as long as there are no complaints and 

you don’t have to come back before us. 

 Any questions from the board? 

 MR. LAPORTE: I have a question.  The fence.  I have a question 

for Dave.  A fence? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes.  Madam Chair, we did ask for a little more 

detail on what would surround the patio area. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, can you kind of explain to us what 

kind of barrier you would have?  Right now, people are extending their 

patios and we’re allowing them to but we’re just inquiring about what 

kind of barrier is between them and the cars. 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  Ken?  Is that something you can answer? 

 MR. KNOWLES: Sure.  As far as separation between vehicular 

traffic and the patio, there is a sidewalk curb, sidewalk and then the 

patio.  I don’t know if that answers your question or not?  Or is it 

more patio enclosure in total? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah.  Through Madam Chair, it would be the patio 

enclosure with a gate, you know, a swing gate on it.  That’s typically 

like a 33-inch-high gate with wrought iron or what have you, you know, 

to contain the service area. 

 So, on satisfactory enclosure, do you want to do that? 

 MR. KNOWLES: So, you know, on other 110 Grilles we have built, 

they typically have piers and then the tables are placed in between 

those and access to the patio is through the restaurant. 

 Kim?  I don’t know if you want to expand on that at all? 

 MS. WALLACE: Sure, happy to.  So, our typical patio for a 110 

Grille, has the brick pillars as Ken just said and we put planter 

boxes in between that acts as a barrier, a jersey barrier between each 

one from the parking lot to the patio. 

 But all of our service for patio comes from inside like our 

inside dining.  Service, the bar, there is no bar.  The bar is inside. 
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The kitchen is inside.  The POS system is inside.  We’ve got the door 

that we walk out through.  So, the tables and the guests are sitting 

outside but everything else is service from the inside. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, we are asking that anybody who does patio 

service right now agreed to abide by all COVID guidelines by the State 

of Connecticut, as well.  Just want to make sure that you guys are 

willing, if you do take up service during COVID guidelines that you 

follow social distancing, as well. 

 MS. WALLACE: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, then I forgot to mention one stipulation for 

the inside liquor permit and you will agree to: 

 - There will be no exotic dancers, male or female, public or 

private in 110 Grille. 

 MS. WALLACE: No, there will not be. 

 THE CHAIR:  Great.  Are there any other questions for them? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody else from the board? 

 (No response) 

 All right.  Anything else you guys would like to say to us? 

 ATTORNEY HAYES:  No.  Just thank you very much for your time and 

this is, you guys have your Zoom stuff or your Webex down well.  This 

was easier than I thought it would be. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Thank you very much. 

 Is anybody else here to speak in favor of this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone here to oppose this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6471A, Application of Nick Robertson for a 

determination of proposed new use where a non-conforming use exists 

under Section 11-09.1 of the Zoning Regulations, 72 Summer Street, 

property of Nicholas S. & Lisa C. Robertson in an R-12 zone. 

  

 MR. LAVALLEE: So, Madam Chair, this going from a small engine 

repair shop that’s there now.  A tradesman storage area.  You know, it 

would be non --- more nonconforming use there. And, that’s the key.  

You would have to make the determination it is not more nonconforming 

what he proposes. 

 And, based on the application, it is for storage.  So just keep 

in mind that storage could be, you know, for a plumber or someone like 

that who has people there on site, but it is more of a warehouse 

inside. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have somebody here to speak on this appeal? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: The applicant indicated that he could not make it 

and he wanted the information based on the application to, you know, 

be put forward for the record which, I guess, for the intended use 

there. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, how do we take it --- I’ve never had one like 

this.  How do we take it forward? 

 Do we ask each other a question or --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Based on what you have there and what we’ve seen 

in the past. It went from, I believe it was an oil furnace repair 

business to small engine repair which this board decided on a number 

of years ago wasn’t more nonconforming.  Now he would be going to the 

storage use under a new buyer.  So, he just wanted to make sure he 

could put it there.   

 MR. LAPORTE: I have a question. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: And, any change would apply. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead, Joe. 

 MR. LAPORTE: First of all, Dave, when we say storage, we would 

like to have a specific use.  I mean, we want like the type of use and 

what type of material he would put in there.  

 I mean, we don’t want to have any contaminated stuff and like 

that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: well – 
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 MR. LAPORTE: Go ahead. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Any use that went in there we would review under 

a zoning permit, anyways.  Regardless of the use.  And, if it needed 

to come before you, we certainly would bring it back before you.   So, 

you know, it definitely would be something that is under myself and 

Rob’s discretion, but we’ve been making calls like that for 20 years. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Okay, now as far as the outside storage, we don’t 

allow all kinds of outside storage there. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: That’s correct, Joe.  We wouldn’t allow it. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Okay.  I’m good. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So just to make sure I correctly 

understand the question that Joe asked.  We can approve this but if 

they wanted to, say, take up storing toxic chemicals, they would have 

to apply before you and then you could deny that use of the storage 

facility? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah, Madam Chair, any use, whether it’s storing 

pallets or someone has an oil company --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Gotcha. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: --- and just has parts they want to store there 

or what have you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   That makes sense. 

 All right.  Thank you, Dave. 

 Any other questions from the board? 

 (No response) 

 All right. Is there anybody here to speak in favor of this 

appeal? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody here oppose this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 F. APPEAL #6472A, Application of Matt Denorfia for an 8’ side 

yard setback variance and to located a pool in the side yard under 

Sections 2-01. A.A.6, 7A-00& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 70 Hawks 

Nest Drive, property of Matthew P. Denorfia in an R-80 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have the person who is here to speak for 

this appeal unmute themselves and state their name and address for the 

record, please. 

 MR. DENORFIA: Yes.  Good evening everyone.  This is Matt 

Denorfia, 70 Hawks Nest Drive.  I am applying for a minor variance to 

located an inground swimming pool in my side yard.  I have provided a 

few maps. 

 My lot has some extreme grading, some extreme sloping, that I 

have.  So, where my septic tank is required to have a continuous run 

of 121 feet, the only place I can locate an inground pool and the only 

flat part of the lot, unfortunately, does fall into my side yard. 

 So, I had Steve Giudice from Harry Cole & Son layout a proposal 

that meets all the requirements with the distances from property lines 

and from the – distance of the pool from this existing septic tank. 

 I am applying for the variance to have it in the side yard. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Do we have questions from the board? 

 MR. LAPORTE: Well, he does have a hardship. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  Agreeable. 

 MR. LAPORTE: The slope and the septic tank. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any other questions for him? 

 Do you plan to plant something, maybe shrubs or a privacy fence 

to keep the pool from view of the front yard? 

 MR. DENORFIA: Yah, absolutely.  I actually, I don’t know if you 

got any of the pictures that I sent over earlier, but I did attach a 

picture.  I do have an island of plantings at the top.  It is at the 

end of a cul de sac. So, the sloping is where the cul de sac starts.  

The pool would not be in any kind of sight to the road.  And, I do 

have an island of bushes already.  Then I would obviously have a fence 

around the pool with more plantings.  So, yah, it will not be in any 

clear vision of the road. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, no problem. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: So, you are looking to put the pool where the 

playscape is?  Is that what I’m seeing? 
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 MR. DENORFIA: Yes, correct. It would be exactly where the 

playscape is. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: That is to the right of your driveway? 

 MR. DENORFIA: No.  If you are looking at my driveway, that is 

the far left of my property. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Okay. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: So, the 8-foot variance is required on the back 

side or the --- facing the picture on the left-hand side? 

 MR. DENORFIA: I am under the assumption it is required because 

it is in my side yard. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Madam Chair, it would be in the side yard.  So, 

typically pools are only allowed in the rear yard and in this case, he 

needed a variance for that. But also, since it is a structure, it has 

location on the ground, there is a variance there for its definition 

as a structure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: That’s to the left.  Left side yard. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Okay.  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any other questions from the board? 

 (No response) 

 All right.  Thank you very much. 

 MR. DENORFIA: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anybody who is speaking in favor of this 

appeal? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anybody here who opposes this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Dave, I have a point of order, do we go on to the 

continued public hearing item and then vote or do we vote first and 

then do the continued public hearing item? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It is still part of the public hearing item. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll move on to Number 7, public hearing items.  

Go ahead, Dave. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6463A, Application of Robert Zangrandi for a 

4.6’rear yard setback variance for an accessory structure (garage) 

under Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 28 North 

Summit Street, property of Robert Zangrandi & Jennifer Connors in an 

R-12 zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: If you remember, Madam Chair, last time we were 

awaiting a new design.  We gave an extension of time which it is still 

covered under that period.   

 I’m not sure if he is here tonight. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anybody here to speak in favor  --- or 

speak for this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I did not get any new design, Madam Chair.  So, 

if you’d like to table it, we are still waiting.  He may be working on 

it still. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let’s table this and give them a chance to get 

their new design into us. 

 Would you like to make a motion to table? 

 MR. CABATA: Motion to table. 

 THE CHAIR:  Erica, I’ll take that as a second.  Is that okay?   

I think that’s a yes. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote) 

 So, we will table that one. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: No opposition, Madam Chair? 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody opposed? 

 (No response) 

 Nope.  All right. 
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 THE CHAIR:  That concludes the new, the public hearing items 

and we will now --- do we vote on those first before we go into 

Miscellaneous/Old Business? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: In the interest of time, if you want to clean up 

the agenda, unless Rob disagrees. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’d prefer to clean those up so that we can make 

sure that the people that are here for that one are –- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Good. 
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 NEW BUSINESS 

  

 A. APPEAL #6467A, Application of Lee M. Levesque for a 

variance to allow the garage to be a different exterior material than 

the house under Sections 2-07. G & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 

439 Mill Street, property of Lee M. & Susan E. Levesque in an R-12 

zone. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6467A.  Mr. Walowski 

seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. LaPorte noted they have about 60 homes up there with 

different material for their garage. 

 Mr. Cabata agreed.  Some are different but I don’t think there is 

big issue with this. 

 Ms. Byrne stated it is very much in keeping with the character of 

the neighborhood as it is right now. 

 Motion to approve passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6468A, Application of DGP Rental Properties, LLC 

for an appeal of the ZEO’s decision regarding 920 Marion Avenue, 

property of DGP Rental Properties LLC in an R-20/25 zone. 

  

 The Chair asked Mr. Lavallee to explain the process on this one 

to us.   Mr. Lavallee said the motion would be to sustain it, uphold 

or overturn it or modify it.   So, your motion would indicate what you 

plan to do.  

 If you want to uphold the ZEO’s decision, you would state on the 

record why you are upholding it based on what information and 

reference what we spoke of here tonight. 

 The Chair said she was in favor of upholding but adding a 

modification to include a tourist home as well as boarding house in 

the definitions to include 2-20T.  I’m open to other suggestions. 

 Mr. Lavallee said the route to do that would be under that 3-

01.2F10 which references that.  The Chair agreed. 

 Ms. Byrne said she would make a motion to uphold the ZEO’s 

decision on the basis of the fact that this cease & desist order cites 

regulation 3-01.2F.10 which clearly includes tourist houses as part of 

that regulation and defines what zones they are allowed to be in.  

And, also looking at a plain reading of the word transients which I 

think for anyone who is thinking about how Air B & B’s are used would 

fall under that option.  I would certainly recommend to the planning & 

zoning commission that they take a look at the regulations if they 

feel that they want to add things that speak specifically to Air B & 

B’s and similar short-term rentals.  But as the regulations are 

written here, I see no option but to uphold the zoning enforcement 

officer’s determination. 

 Mr. Walowski seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Cabata added that he gives credit to the owner.  It’s the 

perfect layout and perfect home.  It doesn’t necessarily fit any 

regulation.  You can lay it out in any form.  You can say it doesn’t 

fit or doesn’t fit this and it doesn’t fit this.  But it has got to 

fit some --- you can’t every house in town have its own specific 

regulation.  You’ve got to try and fit it as best you can into the 

regulations that we have.  And, I think our zoning enforcement officer 

did the best they could with the regulations they had and I think what 

they’ve chose to apply.  I agree we should uphold it. 
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 Mr. LaPorte agreed that we should uphold the ZEO’s decision. 

 The Chair asked if there was agreement to add the tourist home 

definition, as well.   Mr. LaPorte responded:  yes. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6469A, Application of Ryan Development, LLC for a 

special exception for restaurant liquor service under Sections 4-

01.32A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 99 Executive Boulevard, 

property of Execwest Retail LLC in a B zone. 

 

 Ms. Byrne made a motion to approve and Mr. Walowski seconded the 

motion to approve Appeal #6469A with the stipulations. 

Stipulations: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number of seats at the bar shall not exceed 30. 

 - They are allowed to have live entertainment as long as 

there are not complaints against them. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management / permittee will require ai new 

application. 

 The Chair said this is a great use of the space on West Street 

and she looks forward to a new restaurant in town. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6470A, Application of Ryan Development, LLC for a 

special exception for patio liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A,  

4-03.32A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 99 Executive Boulevard, 

property of Execwest Retail LLC in a B zone. 

 

 Mr. Lavallee suggested with regard to the enclosure, that it be 

in compliance with fire and building codes. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6470A with stipulations. 

Stipulations: 

 - Hours of operation shall be limited to 10:00 am to 12:01 

am. 

 - Alcoholic beverages shall be served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in original containers. 

 - There will be allowed music as long as there are no 

complaints. 

 - Approval shall be good for one year, renewed annually. 

 - Enclosure will be in compliance with building codes. 

 - As long as we are under COVID, they comply with all state 

orders regarding that, as well. 

 Mr. Walowski seconded.  

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL #6471A, Application of Nick Robertson for a 

determination of proposed new use where a non-conforming use exists 

under Section 11-09.1 of the Zoning Regulations, 72 Summer Street, 

property of Nicholas S. & Lisa C. Robertson in an R-12 zone. 

 

 The Chair asked for a motion to approve the less nonconforming 

use of the site. 

 Mr. Walowski asked if we knew it was less nonconforming.  I mean, 

I just kind of wish the guy was here.  We talked about it amongst 

ourselves and we got to ask no questions.  I am not sure that is how 

the process is supposed to go.  If you are submitting your 

application, I think the least you can do is show up. 

 Mr. LaPorte agreed. 

 Mr. Lavallee reminded the Chair the public hearing is closed. 

 The Chair asked if he was not to be approved, would be able to 

reapply if he wanted to come back in?  Is this one of those things 

where they lose that six-month window?   

 Mr. Lavallee said that was a good question, but again, he 

understood Mr. Walowski’s point.  Storage may be vague, but again, we 

have been making those calls and anything we deem even questionable 

come back to you. 

 Mr. LaPorte advised Dave did answer his questions about the use. 

 Mr. Phillips asked:  When the hearing was open, were any concerns 

brought up about the applicant not being present? 

 Mr. Walowski said no.  I guess I should’ve brought it up then. 

 Mr. Phillips said his concern was that if there wasn’t anything 

brought up during that period of time and then a decision is made on 

the fact they weren’t there, that might be a problem. 

 Mr. Cabata offered based off the information we have and based 

off the fact that we closed the public hearing, I’ll make a motion to 

approve Appeal #6471A based off the town staff’s going to have to 

approve any changes they make and any kind of storage they have there, 

especially if it is hazardous.  Motion to approve. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.  
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 F. APPEAL #6472A, Application of Matt Denorfia for an 8’ side 

yard setback variance and to located a pool in the side yard under 

Sections 2-01.A.A.6, 7A-00& 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 70 Hawks 

Nest Drive, property of Matthew P. Denorfia in an R-80 zone. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve.  Ms. Byrne seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. LaPorte said he did have a hardship. I agree with that. 

 Ms. Byrne agreed definitely a hardship and with the lot, with the 

placement of the lot, and the location where the pool is going to go, 

I think it definitely is in keeping with the character of the 

neighborhood and will be a wonderful spot for a pool. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6463A, Application of Robert Zangrandi for a 

4.6’rear yard setback variance for an accessory structure (garage) 

under Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 28 North 

Summit Street, property of Robert Zangrandi & Jennifer Connors in an 

R-12 zone. 

 Tabled during the public hearing portion of the meeting. 

 

8:40 o’clock, p.m. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: I have a question for Rob.  Rob, when are we 

going to start putting signs back out on lawns? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Um – we weren’t doing that, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: No.  Remember it was waived by the state?  During 

COVID. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Yah, I mean, we don’t have to because of that 

reason.  I mean, at this point in time, that was back when the contact 

was the primary concern.  Now, of course, we know that contact isn’t 

as important as being in close proximity to people. 

 But, you know, that’s something we can probably internally talk 

about.  It doesn’t mean that we can’t do it. It just meant that that 

allowed us not to do it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Because I looked at every property today and 

there was no signs on any of them.  So, I question that.  And, some of 

the people that had rebuttals probably could have been on the call 

today but they didn’t know about it. 

 So, I think as a town we need to get back to it. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: As far as posting notice to abutters, I think 

that is a good argument. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Yah.  I agree with Ron. I remember the first time 

that they weren’t out I emailed Dave and asked where they were and 

found out about the COVID regulation that they didn’t have to be up. 

 But I do miss seeing them up and I think it is important for the 

public and the people who live around to know that something is being 

proposed having to do with the property. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Yah, I’ll talk to our health director and town 

manager and we’ll see if we can get back to that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Thank you. 
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MISCELLANEOUS/OLD BUSINESS/ NEW BUSINESS 

   

 A. Appeal of ZEO Decision – 34 William Street 

 THE CHAIR:  We are moving into the last business.  Dave, how 

do we go with that.  Is it a closed hearing?  Do we open it?  Are we 

allowed to have people who aren’t involved in this original discussion 

on the call still?   How do we do this. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I believe we do have legal representation here on 

the town side. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  Correct. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I will let him run with it. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, do we need to --- 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  I’m sorry, go ahead? 

 THE CHAIR:  My question was do we --- we still have a few 

other people who I am not sure are on this appeal.  Do they stay?  Can 

they stay?  Is it open? 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   We should be limiting this to whose on the 

appeal and making sure that we have everyone who should be here on 

this appeal and then I anticipate counsel for the applicant will not 

only continue the deliberations at the last action where he was 

present but I think there is some new information that has been 

presented, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, do we want to check to make sure that 

we don’t have people who shouldn’t be on the call at the moment? 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   Yah, I think --- I’m just looking for my Agenda 

here.  I mean, it is – 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Rob Phillips from planning.  We are not in 

executive session, so we really, if someone wants to just listen in, I 

don’t think we have any mechanism of preventing that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I just wanted to make sure we weren’t 

doing anything     --- trying to keep it above board. 

 All right.  So, how would we proceed with this, if you want to 

kind of give us some guidance? 

 Or, do we start with the attorneys, which side do we start with? 
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 MR. PHILLIPS: Me, I would think that it is still open and we 

can just kick it off with the appellant’s attorney and then just kind 

of go from there.  Just like we did with the old one. 

 THE CHAIR:  Great.  Thank you. 

 Okay, Attorney Meccariello, if you’d like to unmute yourself and 

then state your name for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Good evening.  Bryan Meccariello, 200 

Executive Boulevard here in Southington on behalf of the appellant, 

Ryle Builders, LLC.   

 I think we last –- at the last meeting we left off where Attorney 

Bedard was going to report back to this board regarding the --- one of 

the other lots of record, the determinations that I described for the 

board and in speaking with Attorney Bedard today, there was another 

one that was brought to my attention basically yesterday or the day 

before.  And, I gave that information to Attorney Bedard, as well. 

 That’s a similar one.  It deals with the same developer in that 

case. But it has all the same elements of this one. There is a map 

that predates the zoning which --- 

 THE CHAIR:  What are you referring to?  I’m --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   This is Douglas Street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Did you provide us with that? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   I did yesterday when it was brought to my 

attention. 

 I’m sure Paul is going to say he needs time to look at that if 

that is another example of how the regulations are not interpreted 

equally or fairly given the same set of facts. 

 I’ll let Paul talk about that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I am confused as to how I should be 

considering that if I don’t even have a copy of it? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Well, I sent it to Dave and Paul. I can’t 

send anything directly to the commissioners.  It’s not proper. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  And, I’ll speak to the time of that, if I 

may.  I did indicate to Attorney Meccariello.  The information that we 

received late in the day yesterday regarding a parcel on Douglas 

Street, you know, I simply, and I shared this with Attorney 

Meccariello.  You know, receiving it late yesterday with the workload 

between late yesterday and this hearing, I didn’t have a chance really 

to review it.  And, I indicated that. 
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 Now, I did look at the property that was previously referenced on 

Meriden Avenue. And, I will say this, I think that when, you know, you 

look at these other properties, whether it’s just Meriden Avenue or 

including Douglas Street, you know, if we had time to look at that, 

there is really two levels of decisions, if you will, I think we are 

evaluating here. 

 I think one is a broader level of decisions, right?  Decisions 

that we are referencing collectively on the administrative or on the 

town personnel level and two would be decisions of this board.   

 I think it is important to note that, you know, the board, 

although the board may certainly want to look at these referenced 

properties --- and I’ll briefly speak to the Meriden Avenue one.  I’m 

happy to do that.  These are kind of broader considerations and 

somewhat, although I am not going to say irrelevant, somewhat 

ancillary to the application at issue.   

 Ultimately, the board has to look specifically at the application 

at issue and how it conforms or does not to our zoning regulations.  

And, has to look at it de novo. Right?  With new eyes. The board is 

not to look at the ZEO’s decision and give it deference. You are 

looking at this with new eyes, the legal term being de novo. 

 I really want the board to focus on the applicant at issue. The 

subject property. And, then it is up to the board to ensure that 

they’re not acting unreasonably, arbitrarily, illegally after looking 

at this again de novo. 

 These other properties is somewhat of a second layer of 

consideration, if you will, but may be relevant in the mind of some of 

the board members.  

 That being said, the property that I think was referenced on 243 

Meriden Avenue, included with the applicant’s packet and I also 

attached it to some correspondence on my end.  There is a map dated 

June 26, 1950 and the parcel on Meriden Avenue, it was one in 1950 by 

Stanley & Vincent Fietkiewicz (sp) and I hope I am pronouncing that 

correctly. 

 And, at the time this parcel had or this piece of land had five 

parcels within:  Parcel A, B, C, D & E.  And, you know, prior to our 

zoning regulations, in 1955 it appears as though the middle parcel, 

Parcel C, was conveyed from Stanley & Vincent Fietkiewicz to Walter 

and Sophie Fietkiewicz.  Now, I did not perform a full title search on 

this property.  I wanted to get a better look at what this property 

looked at the time our zoning was enacted.  

 And, it looks as though in 1957, you effectively had Parcels A, 

B, D & E owned by one-person, single ownership.  And, C conveyed, 

again about two years prior to zoning.  Now, that being said, if we 
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fast forward about 50 years, you had Lovley Development picked up 

Parcels C, D & E and ultimately conveyed to a new owner.  Single 

family homes were built. 

 Differentiating this somewhat from the application at issue, in 

looking at the original map in 1950 and ultimately looking at the lots 

that were approved, it appears as though lot line revisions were 

undertaken to increase the size of the smaller parcels, C & D and to 

decrease the larger parcel at the end, E. 

 So, these revisions were undertaken to increase the lot size of 

the lots to bring them into conformance with what would have been the 

zoning regulations back in the 50’s, which is R-20, which is different 

than what it is today.  These are R-20 zoned, so 20,000 square foot 

lots. 

 So, effectively what happened was I think the town decided, 

although we were not doing this with the coverage required for a rear 

lot, we were saying okay, back then this would have needed to conform 

to R-20 zoning, 20,000 square foot lots.  The owner is willing to make 

these lot line revisions to increase the size of the smaller lots and 

then we’re still above that on the third lot.  That appears, at least, 

to be the rationale behind the approval. 

 Now, as for the Douglas Street property, I don’t know to what 

extent Attorney Meccariello can kind of crystalize that so that we can 

all understand it.  Again, I did see some effectively property cards, 

if you will, that were sent yesterday.  I haven’t had a chance to dig 

into any maps that might be available on these properties to evaluate, 

you now, size and characteristics of these lots.   

 I don’t know if Attorney Meccariello would like to speak more 

directly to the Douglas Street reference, I’d like to give him the 

opportunity to do that. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Thank you, Paul.  I did not get any 

information regarding your finds on Meriden Avenue.  I’ll address that 

first because we are talking apples and apples.  There is a map 

showing lots of record similar to my client’s map, lots of record.  

That was introduced --- both maps were introduced at the prior hearing 

on this. 

 And, my client’s map was also introduced at the original appeal.  

Because don’t forget, we have an appeal --- pending appeal right now 

in the Superior Court.  And, the purpose of going through this 

exercise is to hopefully get approval, but if not, then it is to then 

take an appeal on the decision and then consolidate the two appeals in 

Superior Court and try them at the same time. 

 However, I need to state for the record that the first --- this 

board’s three-two vote to uphold the first --- I’m sorry, three-one.  
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To uphold Mr. Phillips’ denial on the first one was based solely on 

his denial.  It was with reliance on what he did. He wasn’t based on 

anything this board determined. 

 Now fast forward to this one here, Meriden Avenue.  Again, apples 

and apples. Lots of record.  However, there is a merger that applied 

because after ’57, the properties were owned in common.  And, also 

there are rear lot determinations that should be made by the planning 

& zoning commission.  I don’t see that that was ever done.  So, it was 

done administratively, I’m suspecting, because there was a map.  And, 

you can’t get lot with the fact that there were some lot line 

revisions kind of as to gloss over, to make these nonconforming lots 

conforming. 

 Even if you did have enough square footage, you can’t have two 

rear lots in an R-20/25 zone.  You had three rear lots in the R-20/25 

zone in this particular case. 

 When you challenge the decision of a ZEO, you have to look at all 

the other similar decisions that the ZEO made in similar developments.  

My client’s property for all practical purposes is very similar to 

what was done on Meriden Avenue.   

 Now, I just learned about the Douglas Street within the last 48, 

maybe 72 hours.  I had to do some research myself.  Those properties 

actually being listed right now.  That development is also a rear lot.  

That’s in an R-12.  And, you can’t have rear lots in R-12.  There is 

no street that goes through it. There’s no frontage on there.  

 So, I don’t know, other than the fact that I am told it’s also 

been a revision situation, I don’t know what the reason for not going 

to planning & zoning and getting a rear lot determination or a 

subdivision or um, you know, how, again, a rear lot determination was 

made on this administrative level without the planning & zoning. And, 

maybe Rob can help us out with that.  But that’s the extent I know 

about Douglas.   

 I do know it issue; I don’t have an old map because I wasn’t able 

to get that.  But they need to have worked off an old map.  The 

property is kind of off a paper --- not a paper street, just a road 

that was never developed and it is owned by the same Gladke members.  

 So, again, the determination is what I am asking this board to 

look at.  How it is applied.  Whether it is applied evenly.  Whether 

it is applied fairly.  Whether it is done administratively.  And, 

administratively, there really shouldn’t be much judgment as you would 

if the planning & zoning heard, fully heard, you know, the reasons for 

it. 

 So, Paul, that’s the extent I have with Douglas and the reason it 

was sent last night, late yesterday, is because I just was able to put 
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it together within that 24 to 48-hour timeframe about 24 hours after I 

learned about it. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  I have questions.  You are saying that there, 

that the parcels are together and they did, well C, D & E did go to 

Lovley Development.  They were kept --- they increased the size of the 

smaller parcels to put them beyond the size requirement, um, they 

were, at that point, never intended to be single parcels then.  They 

were bought with the intent of separateness that I am not seeing in 

this purchase.  I don’t feel as though the actions of your client rose 

to a separateness that did with the Lovey Development. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Yah, I don’t know how the Lovley 

Development got the address on Meriden Avenue got approved.  The map 

came in and I’m assuming it was just approved administratively because 

I don’t see a planning & zoning rear lot determination.  If you have 

landlocked parcels you go to planning & zoning.  There is different 

criteria. 

 It also doesn’t meet the length – the access length.  You can’t 

have more than a 300-foot access to the rear property in an R-20/25 

zone.  It exceeds.  It is over 500 feet. 

 And, in addition to that, like I mentioned, there are really 

three rear lots. You can only have one rear a lot in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  But you haven’t answered the question of if they 

made these determinations that really meant to keep the lot separate 

and they weren’t purchased together, taxed, I mean, they moved sizes 

which would indeed tend to show that these weren’t merged. 

 The action didn’t show merger.  Yet, your lot showed actions of 

merger.  Why would yours be similar? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Because you have to go back to the basis 

that it is a lot of record.  That map Paul referenced, the 1950 map 

for Meriden Avenue is the same as the R.L. Williams for my client.  

They are lots of record that were established.  

 Now, again, if --- my client came in with a lot line revision 

similar to what Mr. Lovley did on Meriden Avenue and I presume he did 

on Douglas Street, why is the --- why is there a difference of 

applying or interpreting the actual regulation?  And, we’re starting 

with a lot of record.  That’s what I’m saying. 

 And, if you talk about the intent, I mean, now we’re getting into 

the Milford case, the case I cited in the last – 

 THE CHAIR:  We can cite back to the original case. 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Which was the Cockerman (sp) versus the 

Montville. So, you have to look at that case to determine the 

consistency that’s applied and determination of um, any decision by a 

ZEO. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, that case was about people who bought --- 

and here --- and this is the same problem I had with you last week   

== was you gave us a case where it involved individual owners of a 

broken-out lot.  And, they were purchasing on the assumptions made to 

them by the zoning enforcement officer.  And, you’re telling me that 

we should take this in a case where your client bought a single piece 

and now it’s the same as somebody who broke theirs up, sold it and 

they did it under certain assumptions. It’s not quite the same.  

That’s like apples and a pineapple.  It’s not the same fruit. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   If you take Mr. Lovley and put him in the 

shoes of my client, Mr. Lovley in that case, as my client did, bought 

the land. And, came in with a lot line revision.  And, it was approved 

by Mary Savage, Rob’s predecessor. 

 Plus, it was also the other lot which is Lot 40, if we go back to 

my client’s matter.  There’s the lot of record, Lot 40, as opposed to 

Lot 40 which is in Lots 36 and 37.  Because 38 and 39, don’t forget, 

there is a house on those two lots of record.  We just have three 

other lots of record.  So my client acted similarly to the other 

developers in town. I just don’t know why the interpretation or the 

application of the regulations is being applied differently. It’s got 

to be consistent.  And, this board can look at the past and the 

present decisions of the ZEO to either, you know, agree with his 

decision, reverse his decision or modify his decision. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Madam Chair? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Madam Chair, are we allowed to ask Mr. Phillips 

to state his decision-making process?  Is that allowed as part of 

this?  Because he is being mentioned a lot.   So, it would be helpful 

if we could hear from him. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that allowed during a de novo review, Dave, or 

no?  Do we have to go outside of his review? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: That’s a Paul question. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   Yah, I mean, you really, are ideally looking at 

this de novo. So, without deference to his decision and hopefully in 

your own view deciding whether or not this is appropriate based upon 

our regulations. 

 MS. BYRNE:  So, then why are we bringing in prior decisions 

that Rob has made if we aren’t able to ascertain anything about the 
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reasons why those decisions were made?  I don’t know how I can render 

a judgment without all of the facts on those previous cases.  If we’re 

being asked to consider those previous cases. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   Well, and that’s what I tried to differentiate 

at the start. I think, you know, Attorney Meccariello is asking you is 

to evaluate these other cases and compare them to this but that is 

another level of decisions, if you will, within town.  Whereas, what 

the board is charged with is looking at this specific decision for 

this specific application as it relates to our regulations and then to 

make a decision specific, you know, to this issue, if you will. 

 Again, it may be (inaudible) but these are ancillary to this 

application. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Can I ask a question? 

 MS. BYRNE:  Then I would ask that, sorry, Joe.  Let me ask 

and then Joe. 

 In the interest of time and considering the amount of time that 

we’ve spent now on these ancillary decisions, if we can focus our 

conversation tonight on the property and the issue that is being 

appealed.  That, I think, would be beneficial to all of us. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead, Joe.  

 MR. LAPORTE: I am asking Rob, going back to Meriden Avenue, 

the planning & zoning favored three lots. They are rear lots. And, 

then after they got the three lots, they came and got approval for one 

more rear lot. 

 Now, these are rear lots. Aren’t they supposed to have like three 

times the size of the front lot? 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   Again, separate from this application, Joe.  

But yah, there are increased area requirements for rear lots.  And, as 

Attorney Meccariello mentioned, there are limitations to the access 

length, et cetera.  So, yes, there are different requirements for 

these rear lots if they were not otherwise rear lots. 

 MR. LAPORTE: But they got approved for them even though they 

didn’t have the acreage. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   And, that I think is Attorney Meccariello’s 

point.  He is arguing that there were some deficiencies here when you 

view the rear lot requirements and he’s arguing that, you know, there 

is maybe an uneven application, if you will, of the rights here. 

 MR. LAPORTE: And, then there is Prosperity Court with all of 

them small lots that they had there.  I don’t have the number of them. 

There is about six or seven or eight of them. Not all of them over 
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there. And, they turned them into building lots. They were like all 

undersized.  So, I don’t --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Did they have --- 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Madam Chair, I don’t know where he is going with 

this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, I, uh, Joe.  We’re not bringing in new 

pieces that were previously considered.  Really, I’d like to focus us, 

as Erica said, back to this piece in particular and whether or not we 

need to decide if this lot should be, you know, listed separately if 

this is a single lot which is pretty much the de novo. If you agree 

with the zoning enforcement officer’s decision or not. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Because a lot of our lots of record, 40, 36 and 

37. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we don’t know that.  You know, did he buy a 

single lot?  These are the questions we are here to decide.  You know, 

how long if there was a single lot.  How long was it a single lot?  

Did he pay taxes on it?  These are things that we can, you know, 

determine here.   

 And, I would like to ask some questions actually towards that 

determination and I have a question about how, what’s the, if we can 

put on the record the amount of time that the  lots were recorded on 

the same deed when your client (inaudible) one lot, how long before he 

decided to sell off the one piece with the house on it.  How long were 

they on a single deed for? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   I submitted my title search with the 

timing of all the deeds, so that is part of the record. 

 THE CHAIR:  But, could you answer that, please? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   If the Commissioner has a concern about 

the length of time this is taking, I would ask you to look at that.  

I’d be happy to but it is not going to be just a five minute.  I am 

going to have --- 

 THE CHAIR:  (Inaudible) on the record and that’s why we’re 

trying to put this on there.  

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  That’s fine.  And, just to be clear, this 

particular appeal has to do with lots 36 & 37.  

 You’ve already made a determination and upheld the decision on 

Lot 40.  That’s already a separate appeal and you’ve made --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you are asking us to make a decision – 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Go ahead. I want to be --- we can’t just 

combine these and you don’t get a chance to go back and do de novo. I 

just want to make sure on your prior decision.  So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  You are asking us to make a finding that there 

are multiple lots.  We don’t possibly agree with you that there are 

multiple lots. So --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   But when you make a decision, this is 

about Lots 36 & 37.  You have to say those lots.  You can’t just say 

the parcel because you’ve already made the decision on 40, the lot of 

record. 

 THE CHAIR:  I have a feeling you’re trying to back us into a 

corner where we have to say you have two lots so you can take this to 

Superior Court. 

 I don’t --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   I am being very careful so --- you guys 

can’t redecide the original appeal. I am not conceding that.  So, I am 

bringing it to this board’s attention because if I didn’t then I would 

be committing malpractice. I want to just make that pretty clear. 

 THE CHAIR:  I feel like this is, you know, a back-door way to 

get what you have been constantly asking for which is a determination 

of three lots and that feels uncomfortable to me. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  What feels uncomfortable is the fact that 

you talked to the family of a Judge who had written the decision --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I am friends with --- 

 ATTRONEY MECCARIELLO:   And, I am uncomfortable about you making 

an --- 

 MR. WALOWSKI:  Madam Chair?  I feel hostility here.  I 

mean, why am I part of this?  You guys, you know?  This is getting 

ridiculous. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: This is a board meeting.  Not a singular meeting.  

So please address everything to the board.  Not to the Chairwoman. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Is that Mr. Bohigian? 

 THE CHAIR:  If we could just get some questions on record. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Yup.   So, my certificate of title which 

was part of the very first appeal which if it is not part of this 

record, I am going to ask that it is made part of this record. 

 So, um, and this again is dealing --- my certificate of title is 

titled:  Lots of Record.  And, I’ll read it.   This is to certify that 

I examined the land records of the Town of Southington, County of 
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Hartford and State of Connecticut as indexed to April 26, 2018. That’s 

the time I drafted that. 

 And, then I am of the opinion that Ryan Kelly, dba Ryle Builders, 

LLC, is the owner of the three separate lots of record known as Lots 

36, 37 & 40 as more fully shown on the map of R.L. Williams Building 

Lots Southington, Connecticut, May 1882 written by T. H. McKenzie, 

Civil Engineer. 

 Said lots of record separately existed prior to the enactment of 

the zoning regulations for the Town of Southington on May 20, 1957 and 

being the same lots in the following chain of title. 

 (1) A warranty deed from Joseph Mongillo to Vincenzo and Maria 

Mongillo dated April 12, 18 — 1918.  And, those --- that deed only had 

lots 36, 37, 38 & 39 and recorded in Volume 61 at Page 482 of the 

Southington Land Records. 

 (2) A quit claim deed from Joseph Mongillo to Vincenzo and 

Maria Mongillo dated June 5, 1926.  And, that was only for Lot #40 

which is the first appeal.  And, recorded in Volume 70 at Page 76 of 

the Southington Land Records. 

 (3) The probate certificate from the Estate of Vincenzo 

Mongillo to Maria Mongillo dated October 22, 2954. It’s lots 36, 37, 

38, 39, 54 and 55.  Recorded in Volume 126 at Page 515 of the 

Southington Land Records. 

 (4)  A certificate of devise desent and distribution for the 

Estate of Maria Mongillo to Jenny Mongillo Jordan and Maria --- I’m 

sorry, Mary Brunalli, Antoinette Mongillo, Albert Mongillo, Aldolph 

Mongillo and Jane Mongillo dated June 14, 1976.  Those lots were 36, 

37, 38, 39 & 40.  Recorded in Volume 276 at Page 647. 

 Now here we go to my client’s ownership. 

 Quit Claim deed from Jenny Mongillo Jordan to Ryle Builders dated 

November 10, 2005, lots 36, 37, 38 & 39. Recorded in Volume 1035, Page 

1189, Southington Land Records. 

 On the same date, a Fiduciary deed, a separate deed, from the 

Estate of Mary Brunalli, Antoinette Mongillo, Albert Mongillo, Aldolph 

Mongillo, Jane Mongillo to Ryle Builders, dated November 10, 2005. 

Lots, again 36, 37, 38 & 39.  Recorded in Volume 1035 at Page 1190.  

Southington Records. 

 And, a warranty deed – this is the third deed into my client 

regarding the same piece of property --- so to answer the question, it 

wasn’t in one deed.  It’s a warranty deed from Jenny Mongillo Jordan, 

Joanne Richardson, Thomas Mongillo, James Mongillo and Diane Mongillo, 

dated October 25, 2005.  Lots 35, 36, 37, 38, 39.  Recorded in Volume 

1035, Page 1193 of the Southington Land Records. 
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 So, there are three deed into my client from three separate 

property owners.  They didn’t have it in one deed.  And, I hope that 

answers your question, Commissioner Byrne. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I have a question.  So, you are talking about in 

those deeds there are four pieces of property? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Five.  Five lots of record. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Can you read the numbers again, then? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARILLO:  Oh, yes.  It’s 36, 37, 38, 39.   36, 37, 

38, 39 & 40. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Okay.  So, you didn’t say 40 before. Okay. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   The first deed was only 36, 37, 38 & 39.  

And, 40 was in a separate deed. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Okay, thank you. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   You heard it correct. I apologize.  I 

didn’t understand your question. 

 THE CHAIR:    And, was there any point in time that all of the 

lots were recorded on a single deed? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Not from --- not from my search.  I just 

went through the whole litany.  There’s probate certificates, there is 

a fiduciary deed. There’s a warranty deed.  So, what they all did was, 

when they sold the property to my client, Attorney DePaolo, who was 

representing collectively the parties but there were three separate 

deeds because that’s how the interest was owned separately. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, this --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I have a question. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Just because there was two deeds, right? But they 

are mentioning lots in those deeds. It doesn’t say that those deeds 

are consuming to all those lots as one lot.  They’re still being 

dressed out as four separate lots. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Five separate lots. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  All under one. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   The first one.   

 And, when my client bought the property, gone in for the lot line 

revision, so the first deed in are Lots 36, 37, 38 & 39.  As we know 

and hopefully remember. Those four lots, Lots 38 & 39 have a house, 

Number 50 Matthews Street on it.  So, he carved out the house. 
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 Prior to zoning there is still Lot 40, with a standalone.  The 

other lots were in one.  He did a lot line revision leaving out 

essentially 34 Williams which is comprised of Lots 36 & 37.   

 Our zoning permit application, the building permit we were 

requesting, Lot 40 was designated 40 Matthews Street.  So, there are 

two lots which have one house on it.  The other two lots, again, the 

vacant piece on the corner and the other lot is on the other side of 

the existing house and it is a single lot. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:    Bryan, we’re not --- just looking at your 

certificate of title, I though, 1954, I’m looking at we have 36, 

37,38, 39, 40, 54 & 55 on one probate certificate.   

 Is that correct? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  That’s a probate certificate.  That was --

- that was issued by the probate court, obviously. 

 And, it includes two other parcels of land.  Two other parcels, 

54 and 55. But if you look at the map of R.L Williams, it is on the 

other side of Howard Avenue. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   And, when your client acquired these lots from 

three separate owners or three separate parties that were conveying 

these lots, he acquired title on a single deed in 2005 of 36, 37, 38, 

39 & 40. 

 Is that correct? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   But from Jenny Mongillo Jordan.  So, she 

separately was on that deed.  Then you have to look at it.  They 

either all signed one deed and the idea of merger occurs, you have to 

look at the intent of parties where you have the fiduciary interest. 

 So, there have been unfortunately deaths that were involved 

during the time when the two properties, the two deeds containing the 

five lots then follow the chain of title, if you will.  They were all 

owned by different individuals who didn’t live on the property.  I 

just don’t know where they lived.  I know they’re all different.  

 So, there are four estates and four other people that were living 

at the time.   

 So, it is not as if there is one person, he bought it from and 

there was a unity of interest and merger applied.   

 But going back, we have --- the case I submitted is, when Mary 

Savage signed off on that, it is a lot line revision similar to what I 

assume what was done on Meriden Avenue and I presume was done on 

Doulas.  It was the same act that each property owner, Mr. Kelly in 

this case, and Mr. Lovley in the other two cases.  So, there is 

nothing different than that. 
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 And, I am not sure why we are now trying to distinguish between 

the three types of property.  And, as Mr. LaPorte had mentioned, 

Prosperity Court was submitted in the first --- and there were one, 

two, three, four --- there were six lots of record that were 

determined approved by the town from three separate property owners:  

Mr. Borchard, Mr. Milo or Mrs. Milo, Susan Milo and I believe it was 

Renee Hall. 

 THE CHAIR:  This is a de novo review.  So, we can --- we have 

to look in totality and not just at previous decisions made by a 

zoning enforcement officer who is no longer making decisions. 

 I do have some questions.  When you recorded, um, was this a 

single property?  Was it taxed as single properties?  Were you paying 

separate taxes for each of these parcels?  What is the tax situation 

for this property? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Well, he was.  And, then when he did the 

lot line revision, it became a separate parcel.  So, the town didn’t 

just um, waive the tax bill.  So, the remaining piece of property 

which he, again the only way you got to the remaining piece of 

property is because he did a lot line revision.  And, clearly on the 

lot line revision it shows two separate parcels that there was only an 

access way, utility easement, to get from the 37 & 38 lot behind the -

-- I’m sorry, 36 & 37 lot behind the 38 & 39 lot, which is a house, to 

get to the 40 lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, when he gets a tax bill, does he get a tax 

bill for each lot individually and pay them individually with a 

separate check or are they all paid together as a single piece? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:    Well, if you go back, the property owner 

that owns 50 Matthews Street gets her own property tax bill.  And, Mr. 

Kelly gets the remaining tax bill. 

 And, when he bought the property there was a tax bill and it is 

broken out.  So, in other words, the town didn’t deny his ability to 

separate the lots when he did the lot line revision. 

 Just like Mr. Lovley’s Meriden Avenue piece and presumably the 

Douglas piece, the same thing. A lot line revision map which is signed 

off on. 

 THE CHAIR:  Was the lot line revision done at the time of 

conveying the house?  And, the separate property? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Yah. The purpose of doing that was to 

carve that lot 50 out.    House Number 50, lots number 38 & 39.  I’m 

just making sure I’ve got the numbers correct for the record. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  Bryan?   Bryan, I don’t know if you can 

answer this question.  But when that lot line was carved out for the 
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house for #50, do you know whether your client explored alternate lot 

line revisions, for instance, revisions that might have increased the 

size of lot 40, et cetera?  Were there other alternate scenarios that 

were considered as far as the carve out? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  State that --- I don’t want to answer 

your question as I don’t think I fully understand it. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  I fully understand it if you can’t.  You 

might not have the answer to this, but certainly in looked at the 

revisions that were made in the carve out, you have this odd kind of, 

for lack of a better label, telephone handle shaped lot left there 

now. 

 And, you have south of the house you have a smaller chunk.  And, 

then north of the house you have a bigger chunk of land. 

 And, it looks to be if you look at that house you’ve got a lot 

more left on that parcel in the middle, 50, where those two former 

lots were. 

 Did your client ever consider any different, I guess, lot line 

revisions that might have more evenly or more symmetrically have 

carved out that parcel? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Well, I think the corner lot, it’s a 

corner lot.  You have some difficulties with building a house.  So 

instead of coming in at that point, he just wanted the lot on the 

corner and the #40 lot on the other side. 

 He carved out 50 because he wanted 50 to meet the zoning 

regulations.   

 And, I don’t know.   I know Steve Giudice from Harry Cole worked 

on the map and I don’t know what conversations he may have had with 

Ms. Savage at the time who approved it. 

 But he purposely carved it out so that property would conform.  

The other two parcels, he kept the larger one.  So 36 & 37 he just put 

it as one as shown on Exhibit E.  Paul, I think that’s Exhibit E of 

our pending appeal. 

 And, then he has Parcel C which is #40. 

 I don’t know if that answers your question. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, is that --- you know, it tends to – driving 

down the street, most houses aren’t on the lots there now. 

 If you break out the first two, they would --- what site would 

those lots be if you were to determine (inaudible)? 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  I’ve provided also the assessment parcel 

map.  Parcels 099074.  For GIS purposes, it was 50 Matthew Street. 

 And, actually the lot, #40, is larger than the lots across the 

street.  So, they are all the same sized lots and they’re 

approximately 55 by 120.   

 When you look across the street, it’s no smaller.  That’s larger 

than the lots that already have homes on them. 

 So, I mean, if this were a variance, the harmony is clearly met 

because it’s not anything larger.  If you look at 34 Williams, the 

house behind it on Howard Avenue is the same size.  But you really 

have to look at the east and you have to look at the lots of the 

existing houses.  I’m referring to 39, 44 & 46 Matthews Street which 

all have the R-12 sized lots.  Which again, this was an R-12 zone. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Rob Phillips, Director of Planning. If I could 

just interject real quick just a point of clarification.   

 I looked back at the old zoning mapping and the east side of the 

street, Matthews Street on the east side was actually originally an R-

8 zone, 8,000 square foot lots. 

 The side that the subject appeal is in question was R-12 back 

then.  So, there was a difference and it was clear on the zoning map -

-- back at the initial zoning map adoption.  I just want to make that 

point of clarification.  It was not brought up before, I don’t 

believe. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   And, Rob, if you also look at the parcel 

map, you look south on the same side as my client’s property and then 

actually on the west side which is on Howard Avenue and you’ve got the 

same lots that for some reason are delineated with the 55 and the 110. 

 So, we’re here on 36 & 37 and whatever the board, this board’s 

pleasure is, um, you know, we did come back because there was some 

ambiguity, some questions about whether or not the initial appeal was 

for one lot or for three lots of record. 

 And, in consultation with Paul we agreed that we just have Mr. 

Philips go ahead and make the determination as to the other two. So, 

when we get back to the Superior Court, there is not going to be any 

ambiguity and it would be clear. 

 And, as a commentary, I think, similar to some board members, you 

know, advice or suggestions about one of your previous appeals, I 

think the one with the Air B & B, you know, I think lots of record in 

town, I think maybe there is a chance to staff, you know, and/or 

planning & zoning go back and revisit the regulations and maybe expand 

upon them so these questions won’t come up.  It could be a good 

opportunity at this point. 
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 Because when you look at areas like this, you just take that 

parcel map referenced on 50 Matthews, you look, and you know, you 

could just close your eyes --- not close your eyes, open your eyes and 

there is potential other lots of record, you know, that are there.  

And, maybe it is a good opportunity to take um, you know, the chance 

or some moments to go back and revisit the regulations.  Tighten them 

up and them clear so there are no issues going forward with other 

applicants. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, Dave, is it possible or possibly Rob, 

whoever, just because there is a large overlapping issue in facts and 

circumstances, would it be possible for us to make a motion for the 

full record and minutes of the previous appeal for Lot 40 be included 

with the record for purposes, for our purposes in this, as well? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Rob Phillips, Director of Planning.  I believe 

that is what Attorney Bedard may have been indicating.  So, I will 

just yield to his opinion. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: If I could just jump in here. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  And, I would, Attorney Meccariello’s point, 

you know, this would not impact the prior appeal which is pending 

litigation.  But I think as it relates to these lots, you know, here 

tonight, you know, 36 & 37 is what we’re discussing.  This is only 

going to impact the decision as it relates to those lots, but I think 

it would be important to take the discussion around Lot 40. We’ve 

touched upon case law and a lot of the issues we are addressing here 

tonight included in the record strictly as it relates to Lots 36 & 37.  

Because again, this is a separate issue to Attorney Meccariello’s 

point.  But we are dealing with common facts and circumstances here. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I think, Madam Chair, that you would have to 

exclude any reference or opinion to reference from the Douglas Street 

lots because those weren’t distributed to the commission. That was 

something that came in so late I wasn’t even sure it was going to the 

commission. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 MR. LAVALLEE: Just me and Paul. 

 But if you want to reference those, you’d have to have them in 

hand and state for the record that you saw them because you know, 

whether Paul believes they are germane to this issue, or not, I guess 

that is up for grabs, because you are looking at individual cases 

here. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, what is the commission actually voting on 

tonight?  Just two of the parcels?  

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:   Correct. 
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 Yes, we are voting on 36 & 37 tonight.  And, you know, to Dave’s 

point, I think, you know, these other properties in town, although I 

understand the point that Attorney Meccariello is making, I think they 

are somewhat ancillary to the underlying application. 

 However, I think a lot of what is on the record as it relates to 

Lot 40, although this is a separate appeal, I think that is very much 

relevant to the issues for these two lots. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, I would like to move that we do not include 

on the record any of the Douglas Street property because none of us 

have that information nor were we given it in time to fully digest the 

information prior to this hearing. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   If I may comment.  I did provide it to 

staff and discussed it with Attorney Bedard and even again, today, in 

saying I can understand if the board wants to table so we can do what 

he did with Meriden Avenue, do the same thing with Douglas since it 

was brought to my attention just recently. 

 I don’t want to (inaudible) my client, so I need to be clear on 

the record that I did provide that.  It is very germane, it’s very 

important.  Because you have to look at the past and the current 

decisions of the ZEO. 

 And, I am not just saying Mr. Phillips.  You have to look at the 

office and that is Ms. Savage and making determinations. 

 And, there very well may be others.  We do know there were some 

on Prosperity.  That was brought up, as well. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Let me just interrupt you then.  So, knowing that 

the board hasn’t seen that from Attorney Bedard, do you want to --- 

are you asking the board to table until we get a view of looking at it 

or do you want us to vote tonight? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Well, you know, I would always --- I 

defer to Paul.  But I would say if the board needs to see that, it is 

important for my client.  I don’t want the board just to dismiss it 

simply because I did give it prior. Just staff didn’t have time. I can 

understand.  I haven’t seen anything on --- go ahead, sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:    It is a decision on your behalf.  So, you need to 

decide if you –- if this is so important to you that you are asking us 

to table it or are there, allowing we can go forward with this being 

provided to us. 

 Agreeing, that we can put on the record because we don’t have it 

in hand, didn’t read it and I can’t make a determination that I am not 

expected to rule taking that case into consideration. 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Right.  And, I can’t give it directly 

to the board members.  Obviously not.  That would be improper 

communication. 

 So, when it was brought to my attention, I submitted it.  You 

know, time constraints, I completely understand.  So, I am not asking 

the board to make a decision.  I am letting the board know it is very 

important to my client that the board have that information similar to 

the Meriden Avenue case which was part of the other --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, my question is still out there.  Do you --- 

why don’t you ask the board to table it so we can review it? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   And, uh, I am hoping someone will make a 

motion to table so you can review it and --- okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I will make a motion to table. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do I have a second? 

 MR. CABATA: Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Who is that?  Ted? 

 MR. CABATA: Yes, that was me. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Just for clarification, there’s nothing -

-- and Paul, because we have a matter pending, so Madam Chairman --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: You already tabled it. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  The next hearing date.  Nothing about 

--- because it is important to note the next hearing date because we 

need to communicate with the Superior Court that we need a continuance 

because the decision won’t be made by this board until after the next 

continuance date which I believe, Paul, is it November 6th? 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:    Yah, you’re right.  That is coming up.  If we 

are going to table this, I think it would be helpful to both parties 

to note the date and I would be happy to file that continuance request 

on the town’s behalf while we continue the matter in the meantime on 

this level. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   So, if I am correct, October 27th is the 

next meeting? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   Okay.  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we need a roll call on that vote, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes.  I just wanted to finish that up. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so go ahead and do a --- we need an 

individual vote or do we all just --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I’ll run through it. 

 Commissioner Walowski? 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Yes.  

 MR. LAVALLEE: Commissioner LaPorte? 

 MR. LAPORTE: Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Commissioner Byrne? 

 THE CHAIR:  I believe she’s having technical difficulties.  

She did – 

 MR. LAVALLEE: We can come back to her. 

 Commissioner Cabata? 

 MR. CABATA: Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: And, Chair Novi? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 (Pause) 

 Erica, are you there?  

 MS. BYRNE:  Now, I am back. Yes.  

 THE CHAIR:   We have a motion to table until the next meeting.  

So, are you in favor? 

 MS. BYRNE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  This is tabled until 10/27.   

 And, that is the end of our Old Business. 

 Do we have anything for the next meeting? 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  A long meeting again?   

 MR. LAVALLEE: No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do I have a motion to adjourn? 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Can, I just, Madam Chair, can I say one thing. 

Are we going to keep going round and round in circles on this?  I 

because this is --- 
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 THE CHAIR:  Executive session, is that allowable for a few 

minutes? 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It would have to be very specific to why --- Rob, 

do you want to chime in?     

 I think it would have to appear on the agenda unless it was for -

-- 

 MR. PHILLIPS: What was the question?  It got cut of and I 

didn’t quite hear it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: They want to go into executive session. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Tonight? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Yah, you’d have to add it to the agenda and then 

have an agenda item and then have a reason for it.  I think you can do 

that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Pending litigation. 

 Could we maybe add it to the next agenda?  And, maybe start with 

--- well, we can’t start with executive session. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Well, here is how I’m doing this with planning & 

zoning actually on Tuesday. 

 If you want to have executive session, you want to be sure you 

can hold it at a specific time so you can get it in and everybody’s 

going to be there and nobody else will be on the call.   

 I would hold a special meeting of the zoning board of appeals and 

do a separate agenda, do a separate meeting invite and then just 

obviously, have the executive session on there for pending litigation.  

Then send that out to just the parties that are going to be part of 

it.  Like at 6:00 pm. Before the 7:00 pm meeting.  Or 6:30 pm. 

 And, then do that.  That’s what I am going to suggest.  That’s 

what I am doing with planning & zoning next Tuesday. 

 THE CHAIR:  That sounds like a pretty good idea to me. 

 Would people be opposed to an executive session meeting prior to 

the next meeting? 

 MR. CABATA: Not at all. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Very good idea. 
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 THE CHAIR:  All right. So how about we plan for 6:00 pm on 

the 27th?  For an executive session? 

 VARIOUS VOICES:   Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Steve, thank you for making or bringing us that 

and I would agree with that. 

 Anything else that we need to talk about tonight? 

 (No response) 

 Do I have a motion to adjourn? 

 MR. LAPORTE: Motion to adjourn. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second?  Steve, I see a hand wave. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 Good night and thank you everybody. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 9:37 o’clock.) 

 

   Alicia Novi, Chair 

 

 


